## The Texas Medical Center Library DigitalCommons@TMC

Dissertations and Theses (Open Access)

MD Anderson UTHealth Houston Graduate School

12-2020

## Inducible Epithelial Resistance Against Acute Viral Pneumonia And Chronic Asthma

Shradha Wali

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/utgsbs\_dissertations

Part of the Immunology and Infectious Disease Commons

### **Recommended Citation**

Wali, Shradha, "Inducible Epithelial Resistance Against Acute Viral Pneumonia And Chronic Asthma" (2020). *Dissertations and Theses (Open Access)*. 1042. https://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/utgsbs\_dissertations/1042

This Dissertation (PhD) is brought to you for free and open access by the MD Anderson UTHealth Houston Graduate School at DigitalCommons@TMC. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations and Theses (Open Access) by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@TMC. For more information, please contact digcommons@library.tmc.edu.



## INDUCIBLE EPITHELIAL RESISTANCE AGAINST ACUTE VIRAL PNEUMONIA

## AND CHRONIC ASTHMA

By Shradha Wali, M.S.

APPROVED:

Scott (vans\_\_\_\_\_

Scott E. Evans, M.D., Advisory Professor

Kimberly Schluns

Kimberly Schluns, Ph.D.

Seyed Moghaddam

Seyed Moghaddam, M.D.

<u>Joya Chandra</u>

Joya Chandra, Ph.D.

Jeffrey Actor \_\_\_\_\_

Jeffrey Actor, Ph.D.

Rick Wetsel

Rick Wetsel, Ph.D.

APPROVED:

Dean, The University of Texas

MD Anderson Cancer Center UTHealth Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

## INDUCIBLE EPITHELIAL RESISTANCE AGAINST ACUTE VIRAL PNEUMONIA

## AND CHRONIC ASTHMA

А

## DISSERTATION

Presented to the Faculty of

The University of Texas

MD Anderson Cancer Center UTHealth

Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

in Partial Fulfilment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

## DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

by

Shradha Wali, M.S.

December 2020

## Copyright

mBIO, British Journal of Pharmacology (BJP), and American Thoracic Society (ATS) permit authors to reuse their articles or parts of their articles in several ways including in support of his/her thesis or dissertation.

The full list of copyrights and permissions granted to authors who publish in mBIO,

BJP and ATS can be found at the following web address:

Copyright © 2019 Kirkpatrick et al https://journals.asm.org/content/permissions

https://bpspubs.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/hub/journal/14765381/permissions.html

Copyright © 2020 British Journal of Pharmacology

https://s100.copyright.com/CustomerAdmin/PLF.jsp?ref=97fcf6ae-454f-492e-a5a7-

bfec333d5889

Reprinted with permission of the American Thoracic Society.

Copyright © 2020 American Thoracic Society. All rights reserved.

The American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology is an official journal

of the American Thoracic Society.

(https://www.atsjournals.org/doi/10.1165/rcmb.2020-0241OC)

#### Acknowledgments

I would sincerely like to thank my PhD advisor and mentor Dr. Scott E. Evans for his endless support, guidance, patience, and dedication to my scientific training as a PhD student. I cannot possibly thank you enough for your patient approach to everything during my graduate studies. Thank you for always going the extra mile in supporting me in all my scientific endeavors especially taking the time out to train me to communicate my science effectively. Thank you for the numerous opportunities you supported and guided me to become a good communicator and presenter of science. You have taught me a lot beyond science. Your patient demeanor towards listening to my scientific and non-scientific problems will go a long way in my mentorship approach towards my future trainees. I hope in my future when I train graduate students and postdocs, I can create the same comfortable space you created for me for all kinds of conversations in science and beyond. I am truly grateful for the wonderful lab atmosphere you have established.

To my advisory committee, Drs. Kimberly Schluns, Joya Chandra, Seyed Moghaddam, Rick Wetsel, and Jeffrey Actor, thank you for your incredible support, guidance, wisdom in my project all these years. You have shaped me to be a dedicated scientist, become a good communicator and presenter of science, and supported all my scientific endeavors. Thank you for your unbiased opinions and career advice and constant support in everything I pursue. In a similar vein, I would like to thank Dr. Burton Dickey for all his help and tremendous input in my research. Thank you also for helping me present and write scientific data in an efficient manner. To Deans Shelley Barton and Michael Blackburn, I am honored that you

iv

supported me serving on the GSBS Curriculum Committee as a student representative. It was a great opportunity for me to shape the incoming graduate students' experience by continually reviewing and honing the curriculum. It was also amazing to see the dedication of GSBS faculty and staff to support the student community.

To all the Evans lab members and Pulmonary Medicine Department members, thank you for your support, guidance, friendship, companionship all these years. Dr. Miguel Leiva, thank you for patiently teaching me several valuable research techniques in the lab that I am now facile in. Dr. Jezreel Pantaleon Gracia, thank you for all the endless discussions we have had, about science and beyond and the countless laughs we have shared. Dr. Jose Flores and David Goldblatt, it has been great working with you both on the chronic asthma studies, and thanks for all your help in my research. Your input and countless discussions and reviewing of the data were especially very helpful. Jose, I cannot forget the fun I had with you and Adriene while we were at our first ATS conference in D.C. Those moments will always be remembered and cherished. Thank you for all the times you have helped me harvesting mouse lung samples in the animal room. David, the countless discussions on research design and science, in general, we have had will truly remain one of my best memories during my PhD. Dr. Yongxing Wang, thank you for sharing your expertise in genetics and mouse models, it has been a great help. Vikram Kulkarni, thank you for always offering your helping hand and all your contribution towards my thesis. Thank you, Dr. Jichao Chen, Danielle, and

v

Lissandra, for teaching me several important microscopic and immunofluorescence techniques, which I will continue to use in my future research.

To my family and friends, from GSBS and beyond, thank you for your endless support throughout my experience as a graduate student. My best friends, Aishwarya, Dani, and Bhargavi, words cannot express how grateful I am for your support and motivation. Thank you for the numerous laughs we have had and for giving me a shoulder to cry on when times were tough. Thank you for the various skype sessions and always adjusting your time schedules for my benefit. Farah, Ana Maria, Danielle, Lissandra, and Odemaris, thank you for always being there by my side. Danielle, thank you for all your scientific editing support and input. I have had one of my best scientific experiences as a student editor discussing science outside of my horizon and in the process of becoming a better and more evolved scientist. Odemaris, thank you for the words of wisdom and hugs (during the pre-COVID pandemic era) we shared in the hallways which lifted my spirits now and then. Farah, thanks for being there from day one of our GSBS journeys and providing tremendous support all these years. We have both grown and learned a lot during our graduate school experience and I will always cherish all our memories together.

Thank you to my sisters Nayana and Sneha, who never failed to be by my side since my undergraduate studies when I announced I would be pursuing a scientific research career path, something that was unheard of in our family of non-scientists. Thank you to my mother Meenaxi, for all your motivation, support, and sacrifice all these years without any of which I would not be the person or a scientist I am today. You guys are always so excited and happy when I shared any small

vi

accomplishments during my graduate school, be it an award, or publication of my research articles. It is truly not possible for me to pen down your contributions to my career. I am so fortunate to have you guys by my side throughout my life.

Lastly, I want to extend my gratitude towards my master's thesis mentors Drs. Bernard Arulanandam, Rishein Gupta, and JiehJuen Yu for their support in my pre-PhD training. The research experience I gained under your tutelage has been eyeopening in many ways and has laid a strong foundation not only for my PhD but will help shape my future research as well. Thank you for having faith in me to carry out high-end projects and for always supporting me towards my PhD training.

#### Abstract

# Inducible epithelial resistance against acute viral pneumonia and chronic asthma

By Shradha Wali, M.S.

Advisory Professor: Scott E. Evans, M.D.

Viral pneumonia remains a global health threat despite worldwide vaccination and therapeutic programs. The influenza pandemic of 1918 and SARS-CoV2 pandemic of 2019-2020 are cautionary reminders demanding the need for novel treatment strategies. Moreover, in addition to causing acute disease, respiratory virus infections are often complicated by chronic lung pathologies, such as asthma induction, progression, and exacerbation. We have reported that mice treated with a combination of inhaled Toll-like receptor (TLR) 2/6 and TLR 9 agonists (Pam2-ODN) to stimulate innate immunity are broadly protected against respiratory pathogens, but the mechanisms underlying this protection remain incompletely elucidated. Here, we show in a lethal paramyxovirus model that Pam2-ODN-enhanced survival is associated with robust virus inactivation by reactive oxygen species (ROS), which occurs prior to internalization by lung epithelial cells. We also found that mortality in sham-treated mice temporally corresponded with CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell-enriched lung inflammation that peaks on days 11-12 after viral challenge, when the viral burden has waned to a scarcely detectable level. Pam2-ODN treatment blocked this injurious inflammation by reducing the viral burden. Alternatively, depleting CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells 8 days after viral challenge also decreased mortality. Notably, Pam2-ODN

viii

treatment of mice lacking CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells at any point of SeV infection showed a similar degree of protection demonstrating Pam2-ODN mediated protection independent of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell response. Further, Pam2-ODN treatment protected SeV challenged mice from progressing to asthma-like disease by initiating acute anti-viral effects. Interestingly, mice aerosolized with Pam2-ODN after viral clearance displayed reduced eosinophilia that was associated with reduced lung epithelial IL-33 production. Findings from this study reveal opportunities for targeted immunomodulation to protect susceptible individuals from mortality of respiratory virus infections and preventing progression to chronic asthma.

## **Table of Contents**

Approval Pagei
Title Page ii
Copyrightiii
Acknowledgments iv
Abstract viii
Table of Contents x
List of Illustrations xiv
List of Tables xvi
Abbreviations xvii
Chapter 1: Introduction 1
1.1 Global burden of respiratory viral infections1
1.2 Current challenges in anti-viral vaccine design 2
1.3 Trained innate Immunity 3
1.4 Pathogenesis of respiratory virus infections 4
1.5 Host immune response to respiratory virus infections
1.6 Host survival of viral pneumonia12
1.7 Anti-viral defense of respiratory epithelium 13
1.8 Inducible epithelial resistance

Chapter 2: Specific Aims	. 22
2.1 Working model and hypothesis	. 22
2.2 Specific aims	. 23
Chapter 3: Materials and Methods	25
3.1 Mice and cell culture	. 26
3.2 TLR treatments and viral challenge	. 26
3.3 Bronchoalveolar lavage and differential Giemsa staining	27
3.4 Flow cytometry	27
3.5 SeV Immunofluorescence	. 28
3.6 Hematoxylin and eosin staining	. 28
3.7 Epithelial proliferation assays	. 28
3.8 CD8 <sup>+</sup> T cell depletion	29
3.9 Viral burden quantification	. 30
3.10 ROS inhibition <i>in vitro</i> and <i>in vivo</i>	. 30
3.11 Viral attachment assays	. 31
3.12 IL-33 Immunohistochemistry	. 31
3.13 IL-33 Immunofluorescence	. 32
3.14 Type I Interferon ELISA	. 32
3.15 IL-33 ELISA	. 33
3.16 Statistics	. 33
Chapter 4: Determine Pam2-ODN mediated enhanced survival of viral pneumor	nia in
mice	. 36
4.1 Pam2-ODN treatment enhanced mouse survival of SeV infections is associa	ated

with reduced lung viral burden 36
4.2 Mouse mortality of SeV infections occurs after viral clearance from lungs 38
4.3 Pam2-ODN pretreatment reduces epithelial cell death and proliferation during
acute SeV infection
4.4 Pam2-ODN pretreatment reduces SeV induced lung CD8 <sup>+</sup> T cells 44
4.5 Pam2-ODN treatment reduces CD8 <sup>+</sup> T cell-associated SeV induced
immunopathology 47
4.6 Pam2-ODN treatment protects against SeV infections despite lack of CD8 <sup>+</sup> T
cells
4.7 Summary and discussion 50
Chapter 5: Determine mechanisms of Pam2-ODN mediated prevention of virus-
induced asthma 55
5.1 Pam2-ODN treatment reduces IL-33 production during SeV infection 56
5.2 SeV infection in mice leads to the production of IL-33 from mainly type II alveolar
epithelial cells 60
5.3 Pam2-ODN treatment after viral clearance reduced eosinophils by reducing IL-
33 production in lung cells
5.4 Summary and discussion
Chapter 6: Determine the virus-killing mechanisms of Pam2-ODN treatment in lung
epithelial cells
6.1 Pam2-ODN treatment leads to extracellular inactivation of virus particles 67
6.2 Pam2-ODN-induced epithelial ROS protect against SeV infection and CD8 <sup>+</sup> T
cell immunopathology

6.3 Role of Type I IFN in Pam2-ODN mediated anti-viral effects	78
6.4 Pam2-ODN mediated anti-viral immunity is mediated in a Type I IFN	
independent manner	79
6.5 Summary and discussion	83
Chapter 7: Discussion and future directions	85
Bibliography	92
Vita 1	112

## List of illustrations

Figure 1: Pam2-ODN treatment enhanced mouse survival of SeV infections is
associated with reduced lung pathogen burden
Figure 2: Mouse mortality of SeV infections occurs after viral clearance from lungs
Figure 3: Pam2-ODN pretreatment reduces epithelial cell death and proliferation
during acute SeV infection
Figure 4: Mouse lung histology following SeV challenge with or without Pam2-ODN
Figure 5: Pam2-ODN pretreatment reduces SeV induced lung CD8 <sup>+</sup> T cells 41
Figure 6: Pam2-ODN treatment reduces CD8 <sup>+</sup> T cell-associated SeV induced
immunopathology 44
Figure 7: Pam2-ODN treatment protects against SeV infections despite lack of CD8 <sup>+</sup>
T cells
Figure 8: Pam2-ODN treatment reduces IL-33 production from lung cells during SeV
infection
Figure 9: SeV infection in mice leads to the production of IL-33 from mainly type II
alveolar epithelial cells 56
Figure 10: Pam2-ODN treatment after viral clearance reduced eosinophils by
reducing IL-33 production in lung cells 58
Figure 11: Pam2-ODN pretreatment reduced virus burden in isolated lung epithelial
cells
Figure 12: Pam2-ODN inhibits SeV without altering attachment

Figure 13: Pam2-ODN inhibits SeV prior to epithelial internalization
Figure 14: Pam2-ODN induced reactive oxygen species protects against SeV virus
infection in isolated lung epithelial cells 68
Figure 15: Pam2-ODN induced reactive oxygen species protects against acute SeV
virus infections in mice
Figure 16: Pam2-ODN induced reactive oxygen species reduce SeV induced CD8+
T cells
Figure 17: Pam2-ODN induced ROS is essential for viral inactivation prior to
epithelial internalization72
Figure 18: Pam2-ODN treatment alone or with viral challenge does not induce type I
IFN production
Figure 19: Pam2-ODN inducible anti-viral resistance is independent of type I IFN
signaling
Figure 20: Strategies to improve the outcome of respiratory virus infections
85

## List of Tables

Table 1: List of antibodies used		31
----------------------------------	--	----

## Abbreviations

TLR	Toll-Like receptor
BAL	Bronchoalveolar lavage
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
IL	Interleukin
NK	Natural Killer
iNKT	Invariant natural killer T cells
TFH	T follicular helper
RSV	Respiratory syncytial virus
RV	Rhinovirus
SeV	Sendai
PRR	Pattern recognition receptor
TJ	Tight junction
AJ	Adherens junction
IFN	Interferon
IRF	Interferon regulatory factor
ISG	Interferon stimulated genes
NOX	NADPH Oxidase
Duox	Dual oxidase
mTOR	mammalian target of rapamycin
AMPK	activation of AMP-activated kinase

TNF	Tumor necrosis	factor

- GM-CSF Granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor
- TSLP Thymic stromal lymphopoietin
- TGF Transforming growth factor
- CCL chemokine (C-C motif) ligand
- MCP Monocyte chemoattractant protein
- NET neutrophil extracellular traps
- Rag recombination-activating genes
- BCG Bacillus Calmette-Guerin
- MyD Myeloid differentiation
- ODN Oligodeoxynucleotide
- FBS Fetal Bovine Serum
- MLE Mouse lung epithelial
- mTEC Mouse tracheal epithelial cells
- LOQ limit of quantification
- COPD Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
- NF-κB Nuclear factor kB
- NLR NOD-like receptor
- RIG-I retinoic acid-inducible gene I
- IRAK interleukin-1 receptor-associated kinase
- IRF interferon (IFN)-regulatory factor
- TRIF TIR-domain-containing adapter-inducing interferon-β
- TRAF TNF receptor-associated factor

#### Chapter I: Introduction

#### 1.1 Global burden of respiratory viral infections

Viral pneumonias remain a global health threat with seasonal influenza and emerging pandemic viruses such as SARS-CoV-2 inflicting morbidity and mortality in vulnerable subjects [1-3]. In addition to causing acute disease, respiratory virus infections are often complicated by chronic lung pathologies such as asthma initiation, progression, and exacerbation [4-8]. Therefore, novel therapeutic anti-viral strategies need to be developed to effectively prevent and treat respiratory virus infections and their associated chronic lung diseases.

Nearly 80% of asthma exacerbations are associated with respiratory viral infections [4-6, 8] but the mechanisms that link asthma exacerbations and virus infections remain incompletely understood. In this regard, Michael Holtzman's group found that in mice, infection with Sendai virus (SeV), a parainfluenza virus, causes long-term effects after viral clearance based on a "hit and run" strategy [6, 8-10]. Specifically, initial SeV infection (with viral replication peaking at 5 days and clearance from lungs by 14 days) is linked to changes in expression of epithelial immune response genes, inflammation, and subsequent acute hyperreactivity [8, 10]. Additionally, this transient SeV infection triggers potentially lifelong asthma-like disease characterized by goblet cell metaplasia, eosinophils, and airway hyperreactivity [6, 8, 9].

Therefore, controlling viral infections and associated disease severity could be an appealing approach to prevent virus-induced asthma-like disease and

exacerbations. However, none of the current strategies to treat asthma, such as corticosteroids and  $\beta$ 2-adrenoceptor agonists, target virus-induced asthma exacerbations [11-13]. Additionally, despite multiple global vaccination programs to improve public health, these respiratory illnesses continue to significantly increase health care burden across the world [14-18]. Therefore, to inform future therapeutics for effective anti-viral programs, we must first note the challenges currently faced in designing anti-viral vaccination strategies.

#### 1.2 Current challenges in anti-viral vaccine design

Currently licensed influenza vaccines focus on antibody generation specific to viral membrane proteins that mediate viral entry into host cells [17, 19]. However, due to antigenic drift resulting in mutated viral membrane proteins, strain-specific antibody generation is required, necessitating evaluations and reformulations 6-8 months a year to keep pace with antigenic drifts [17, 19]. Further, since systemic immunity is poor in the elderly population, current vaccines tend to be less efficacious in this group. This can be countered by using adjuvants or increasing the antigen dose, however, vaccine studies or systems biology approaches to improve immunogenicity in the elderly are lacking [16, 17]. Further, when animal-origin viruses acquire the ability to infect humans resulting in an antigenic shift, there ensues a lack of immunity against the novel virus [15, 17, 20]. The inability to predict the virus strains or subtypes that will result in future pandemics and the consequent delay in vaccine generation has generated great interest in a "universal influenza vaccine" that can produce broad, cross-reactive immunity, reducing the need for

annual vaccine evaluations [16, 20]. In this regard, recent advances have been made to understand how host innate immune cells can be induced to generate long-lasting and heterologous immunity, which will be discussed in the next section.

#### 1.3 Trained innate immunity

For a long time, innate immunity was known to be non-specific and lacking memory, in contrast to adaptive immunity which is highly specific and long-lasting. However, invertebrate animals that lack adaptive immunity, display a prolonged functional state of their innate immunity after sufficient priming. Over the last few years, Mihai Netea's group has studied a similar phenomenon in detail, terming it 'trained innate immunity'. Studies on trained immunity using BCG, polio vaccine, and measles virus, among other immune stimuli, have shown generation of long-term protection against bacterial and viral challenges through epigenetic, metabolic, and functional changes in innate immune cells [21-23]. Perhaps an important functional change is the induction of memory in innate immune cells such as macrophages, monocytes, and NK cells that protect against secondary infections [21, 24, 25]. This protection is shown to persist even in the absence of adaptive immune compartments [21]. Training of macrophages and monocytes with BCG and  $\beta$ -Glucan causes metabolic shifts in these cells from oxidative phosphorylation to aerobic glycolysis that allow a faster supply of energy and metabolites after a secondary challenge. Further, trained macrophages undergo epigenetic changes that result in guick access to transcription factors, controlling the production of

proinflammatory genes, upon secondary infections [23, 26]. Therefore, epigenetic priming may be an important mechanism explaining the underlying characteristics of protective immune memory. One such epigenetic priming mechanism is the activation of gene transcription upon initial stimuli, which may be accompanied by specific chromatin marks acquisition such as H3K4me1, H3K4me2, H3K4me3 in macrophages [22, 27]. These chromatin marks appear to persist at least partially when the stimulus is removed [27]. This enhanced epigenetic status in the innate immune cells tagged by the chromatin marks such as H3K4me1 results in a robust response upon a secondary stimulus or challenge [27].

NK cells have shown both trained innate memory characteristics and classical immunological memory that is mediated by T and B cells [22, 28]. Studies in mice showed hapten-induced contact hypersensitivity was dependent on NK cells that were shown to be persisting for at least 4 weeks [29]. Additional studies using murine cytomegalovirus (MCMV) infection in mice showed evidence of immunological memory independent of T and B cells [29, 30]. This memory was mediated by NK cells that upon reinfection, produce IFN-γ and perforins, thus inducing a protective response [30, 31]. This NK cell memory is at least partially driven by epigenetic changes. One study with human CMV showed epigenetic priming of the IFNG gene locus in NK cells, which acquires specific chromatin marks [28, 29]. Upon reinfection, these NK cells then show greater IFN-γ generation thus leading to protective immune response [28, 29].

While modulation of trained immunity is generally shown to induce broad and long-term memory in animal studies, functional changes must be induced in the hematopoietic stem and precursor cells as these cells give rise to multiple generations of memory-consisting innate immune cells [21-24, 27]. Given the difficulties of effective vaccine design, the modulation of trained immunity can offer promising new treatments in the context of emerging new respiratory viruses such as SARS-CoV2.

This thesis project is focused on understanding how pharmacologic stimulation of the lung mucosal defenses can attenuate acute viral pneumonia and chronic asthma. Therefore, it is important to understand the lungs' mucosal immune response to viruses and anti-viral defense mechanisms, providing insights into the design of future therapeutics.

#### 1.4 Pathogenesis of respiratory virus infections

This thesis project is mostly focusing on the mouse model of parainfluenza virus, Sendai (SeV) infection, but I also use influenza virus (H3N2 strain) in some experiments. Both influenza and parainfluenza infections are common infections found in children and adults leading to significant morbidity and mortality. To date, SeV infection in mice appears to resemble the response to human pathogens such as influenza, parainfluenza, and RSV and human type 2 immune response seen in asthma [8]. Since RSV replication in mice is difficult, the SeV mouse model offers an alternative model to study virus-induced pathogenesis that appears to resemble

human disease. I will briefly explain the pathogenesis of respiratory virus infection in this section. Influenza, SeV, or SARS-CoV-2 target the lung epithelium for infection by binding to the viral receptors on the lung epithelial cells [32-34]. The presence of viral RNA in the cells leads to the activation of intracellular signaling pathways, initiating an acute innate immune response via TLR signaling, RIG-I activation, or inflammasomes [35]. These pathways culminate in the activation of IRF3 or 7, which activates IFN- $\alpha/\beta$  transcription for viral clearance [35-37]. Activation of type I IFNs also leads to proinflammatory cytokine and chemokine production via NF-kB activation [35, 36]. Further, viral RNA in the cytoplasm can induce a conformational change in RIG-I that interacts with MAVS protein, which in turn activates IRF3 and NK-kB to produce type I IFNs and proinflammatory cytokines, respectively [38]. In addition, inflammasome proteins are induced via NF-κB activation [38]. In the presence of viral RNA, the NLRP3 inflammasome pathway gets activated which cleaves and activates caspase-1 producing IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-18, thereby augmenting the inflammation cascade [38]. Further, infection of lung epithelial cells leads to increase in damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) that are recognized by dendritic cells, that migrating to the draining lymph nodes to activate cytotoxic CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells and CD4<sup>+</sup> T helper cells and memory CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells [38]. The chemokines and cytokines produced by NK-κB activation lead to the recruitment of neutrophils and differentiation of monocytes from peripheral blood to monocyte-derived alveolar macrophages [38]. Both neutrophils and macrophages amplify the inflammation during the on-going viral infection.

In the case of the novel SARS-CoV2 infection in humans, the virus uses the ACE-2 receptor on the lung epithelium for viral entry [32]. Upon transmission, symptoms appear to be minimal, with viral shedding restricted to the upper respiratory tract [32, 39]. However, the second week onward, viral replication in the lower respiratory tract and secondary viremia is seen with an attack on other organs and cells that express the ACE-2 receptor such as the kidney, heart, and gastrointestinal tract [32, 39]. This process of viral shedding correlates with clinical deterioration following disease onset in the second week. It appears that disease exacerbation in the late stage is not only due to direct viral damage but also a result of immune-mediated lung injury [39]. The progression to COVID-19 severe disease in humans is associated with reduced lymphocyte counts and increase neutrophils in the blood [32, 39]. This is also correlated with increased IL-6, MCP-1, MIP1A, and TNF-α in the blood plasma [32, 39]. Reduced lymphocyte counts and inflammatory cytokines appear to be associated with mortality of COVID-19 patients [32, 39]. However, the data regarding immune response and pathogenesis of SARS-CoV2 are evolving and several reports indicate different patterns of clinical manifestations depending on age, underlying health, and environmental conditions associated with severe disease induced by SARS-CoV2.

#### 1.5 Host immune response to respiratory virus infections

**Alveolar Macrophages:** Residing within the alveoli airspaces are macrophages ideally located to respond to infectious agents in the respiratory tract. Phenotypically, alveolar macrophages are classified as classically activated (M1)

pro-inflammatory type producing high levels of TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , and iNOS in response to virus infections, and alternately activated (M2) anti-inflammatory type, predominantly involved in tissue repair and maintaining homeostasis by TGF-B production [40]. Under homeostatic conditions, macrophage interactions with epithelial cells help to keep the alveolar macrophages in a suppressive, antiinflammatory state [41, 42]. However, virus infection of epithelial cells and the subsequent death of infected epithelium leads to enhanced phagocytic activity in macrophages [41]. In addition to phagocytosis, macrophages release proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines such as CCL5, TNF- $\alpha$ , MCP-1, and IL-6, which in turn leads to additional immune cell recruitment to the lungs, ultimately resulting in viral clearance [41-43]. Macrophages can also act as a sink by absorbing the virus and preventing its spread to nearby cells [44]. The precise role of alveolar macrophages in viral infections is shown in depletion studies using clodronate-loaded liposomes that selectively induce macrophage death [42, 45]. Other studies have made use of GM-CSF<sup>-/-</sup> mice or administration of diphtheria toxin to CD169-diphtheria toxin receptor mice to study macrophage function in viral infections [41, 46, 47]. Mice depleted of macrophages by any of these methods have shown similar results with increased viral burden, enhanced inflammation, and disease severity, implicating their role in controlling viral infections [40, 43]. Overall, numerous studies have shown alveolar macrophages to be necessary and protective in function against viral infections.

**Neutrophils**: Another group of innate immune cells that respond quickly to an infection or injury are neutrophils. They arrive from the blood circulation to the lungs

by the action of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, and TNF- $\alpha$  and chemokines such as CXCL1, CXCL2, and CXCL8 [48]. Neutrophils actively phagocytose virus particles and other dead cells containing virus particles [49]. Upon phagocytosis, neutrophils use a variety of enzymes, ROS, and anti-microbial peptides to kill pathogens [48, 49]. Another mechanism used by neutrophils is the release of neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs), after undergoing a form of programmed cell death. These NETs consist of proteases, chromatin, histones, and other anti-microbial peptides that inactivate virus particles, hence preventing the dissemination of viruses [48]. Several studies have shown that the recruitment of neutrophils and their activities are essential for controlling respiratory virus infections [48, 49]. However, there are also reports indicating excessive activity of neutrophils releasing ROS, enzymes, and myeloperoxidase that can injure lung epithelium during viral infections, leading to uncontrolled inflammation and host damage [50]. In addition to performing phagocytosis, neutrophils secrete chemokines and cytokines that can in turn not only recruit more neutrophils but a host of other immune cells to the injury site [48, 50]. It is therefore essential to carefully dissect the aspects of neutrophil functions to generate a well-balanced anti-viral therapy.

**Natural Killer (NK) cells:** NK cells are generally recruited between the time of neutrophil and T cell infiltration following a virus infection [51]. NK cells can differentiate between normal cells and virus-infected cells by up/downregulation of their unique receptors (inhibitory and activating) [52]. They are cytotoxic in function, killing virus-infected lung epithelial cells by secretion of IFN-γ and Granzyme B [51, 53]. Also, NK cells engage in a unique antibody-dependent cell-mediated

cytotoxicity (ADCC), in which antibodies bind to viral particles on infected cell surfaces, marking them for clearance via cell death [40, 41, 43, 51]. Most NK cell depletion studies are associated with an increased viral burden in mouse lungs and enhanced disease severity, implicating their role in controlling virus infection [51]. However, NK cells producing IFN-γ have also been shown to be injurious to lung epithelium during RSV infection [54]. Further, several influenza virus strains are shown to evade NK cell-mediated killing by activating the inhibitory receptor signaling that prevents the infected cells from being marked for death [55]. Hence, optimal NK cell activity seems to be dependent on virus strains for effective viral clearance from lungs or lung pathology [51].

**Invariant Natural Killer T (iNKT) cells:** Representing a diverse group of T cells that have the capacities of both NK and T cells is iNKT cells, which express a unique CD1d receptor on their cell surface that recognizes self-lipids during respiratory viral infections [36, 45, 53]. iNKT cells can perform effector responses by cytotoxic activities and secretion of cytokines. iNKT cells have been shown to boost early immune responses, reducing viral titers, and also controlling inflammatory monocytes in a highly pathogenic influenza mouse model [40, 53, 56]. CD1d deficient mice infected with influenza also showed that iNKT cell led IFN- $\gamma$  production was necessary for optimal NK cell and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell activity [56]. Overall, iNKT cells appear to be mostly beneficial in controlling acute respiratory virus infection.

#### Lymphocytes

B and CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells: The primary function of B cells in virus infections is to produce virus-specific antibodies that can neutralize, inactivate, and opsonize viral particles and also initiate other adaptive immune mechanisms that ultimately lead to viral clearance [35, 40]. The presence of neutralizing antibodies to rhinovirus and influenza in the serum has been correlated with protection from disease severity in patients [15, 16, 19, 20, 57]. Neutralizing antibodies prevent infection of respiratory epithelium by blocking viral surface proteins from attaching to the host cell receptors, and binding to infected cells marking them for death by ADCC [35, 58]. Another antiviral mechanism of antibodies is to tag the virus for inactivation by the complement system and phagocytosis by macrophages and/or neutrophils (antibody-dependent cellular phagocytosis; ADCP) [35]. For an effective B cell response during viral infection, CD4<sup>+</sup> follicular T helper (Tfh) cells are required as they help in maturation and proliferation of neutralizing antibody-producing B cells in secondary lymphoid organs. The presence of Tfh cells after vaccination in young adults is correlated with the production of influenza-specific IgG and IgM antibodies [15, 17, 20, 57]. While B cells have proven to be largely useful for generating anti-viral immunity, the partial cytotoxicity required for viral clearance results in untoward consequences to the physiology of the epithelium.

**CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells:** Numerous studies on CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells' role in respiratory virus infections have shown them to be essential for viral clearance by cytotoxicity of infected cells. This is clearly shown in studies using athymic and/or *Rag1<sup>-/-</sup>* mice which display impaired virus clearance and, therefore, do not recover from the infections [59-61]. Similarly, adoptive transfer of influenza-specific activated CD8<sup>+</sup> T

cells into SCID mice led to reduced virus load and enhanced mouse survival [35, 57]. To induce cytotoxicity of infected cells, CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells use a variety of mechanisms such as engagement of death receptors expressed on virus-infected cells and release of cytotoxic factors like perforin and granzyme B to create holes in the cell membrane and initiate apoptosis of infected cells [40]. Despite the essential functions of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell-mediated viral clearance, the respiratory epithelium is significantly compromised if CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell response is unregulated and can lead to catastrophic damage to the host. This is substantiated by multiple studies in Rag1<sup>-/-</sup> mice displaying delayed lung injury and mortality of influenza infections [59, 61-63]. Further, the adoptive transfer of RSV-specific CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells in Rag1<sup>-/-</sup> mice led to increased morbidity and mortality [63]. Additionally, CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell depletion studies showed impaired viral clearance but decreased lung injury [60, 61, 63, 64]. While the adaptive immune response to virus infections is essential for the resolution of infection and creates a long-term memory response against secondary infections, but if unregulated it can cause sufficient damage leading to host death.

#### 1.6 Host survival of viral pneumonia

The primary goal for protection against viral pneumonia associated illness is host survival. One way of achieving host survival is to enhance virus elimination from the host, a concept termed '*host resistance*' [65, 66]. The other way is to mitigate damage to host tissues caused by a virus infection, a concept termed *'host tolerance*' [65, 66]. Most host leukocytes promote viral clearance by apoptosis of virus-infected cells causing excessive inflammation to the extent of destroying lung

physiology, resulting in acute respiratory distress and ultimately host death. Often, the factor that is required for viral clearance is also the cause for immunopathology, as was discussed earlier in this chapter about several leukocytes involved in controlling viral infections. Therefore, it is important to consider interventions that can eliminate the virus (host resistance) and control the damage done by the resistance mechanisms (disease tolerance), thereby enhancing host survival of viral infections [65-68]. Incidentally, lung epithelial cells, the target of most respiratory viruses, possess their own anti-viral defense mechanisms that have been largely overlooked as an alternative intervention against virus infections and related immunopathology [33]. Therefore, we will now discuss the lung epithelium defense mechanisms and how they can be harnessed to control viral infections and prevent chronic virus-induced asthma.

#### 1.7 Anti-viral defense of respiratory epithelium

The lung epithelium for a long time was considered only essential for maintaining structural integrity and carrying out the function of gas exchange in the lungs. However, accumulating evidence suggests that lung epithelial cells are capable of mediating host defense against pathogens [69, 70]. Airway epithelial cells can enhance the host's barrier defense by the production of mucus, anti-microbial peptides, and reactive oxygen species (ROS) in response to several inflammatory insults, including viruses [71-73]. In addition to direct pathogen killing, alveolar epithelial cells communicate with the resident lung leukocytes by secretion of cytokines and chemokines that recruit leukocytes from lymphoid organs to the site of infection [43, 45, 74]. While the epithelium signaling capacity to leukocytes has been explored, the innate anti-microbial capacity has received extraordinarily little attention. Our lab and several others have explored the inducibility of epithelial cells to kill pathogens as an important mechanism of innate resistance to infection. Therefore, further understanding of epithelial manipulation-based intervention is warranted for the prevention and treatment of various respiratory diseases.

Innate immune sensing of respiratory viruses: The lung epithelium, acting as an interface between the environment and the host, is constantly exposed to pathogens. Respiratory epithelial cells can recognize various pathogens through pathogen recognition receptors (PRRs) signaling on the plasma membrane or within endosomal vesicles [75, 76]. PRRs recognize specific conserved microbial patterns, collectively referred to as pattern-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) [58, 75]. The lung epithelial cells express a variety of membrane and cytosolic PRRs such as Toll-like receptor (TLR), NOD-like receptor (NLR), C-type lectins, and retinoic acid inducible gene-I (RIG-I) among various other sensors. However, since this thesis project is focused on TLR stimulation mediated anti-viral immunity, we will only discuss TLR mediated immune sensing and anti-viral signaling. The lung epithelium expresses all known human TLRs including ones expressed on the plasma membrane and in the endosomes [75]. Viral proteins are recognized by cell surface TLRs 2 and 4 [76]. Intracellular TLRs 3, 7, 8, and 9 located in endosomes recognize viral nucleic acids [76]. TLR activation upon virus detection leads to recruitment of cytosolic Toll/IL-1R (TIR) adaptor proteins such as MyD88 (utilized by all TLRs except TLR 3), TRIF (utilized by TLR 3 and 4) or TRAM (utilized by TLR4) to the

cytosolic TLR domain [76]. These signaling cascades lead to the assembly of the Myddosome complex comprising of different IRAK and TRAF proteins, which eventually signal through NF-κB, activating the transcription of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as type I IFN [76]. TLR sensing of the virus eventually leads to the production of anti-viral proteins in epithelial cells and the production of cytokines and chemokines leads to the recruitment of innate and adaptive immune cells which ultimately clear the virus.

**Physical Barrier:** The lungs' mucosal surface is almost entirely covered with epithelium and consists of tight junctions (TJs), desmosomes, gap and adherens junctions (AJs) which regulate cell-cell activity [36, 69, 77]. TJs are important to maintain epithelial integrity and ensure communication between cells. AJs are located below TJs providing adhesive contacts for neighboring cells. Gap junctions are channels located between cells that allow ions and small metabolites to diffuse between cells. Desmosomes are intercellular junctions that form strong adhesive bonds between cells providing mechanical strength [36, 69, 77]. Therefore, by forming a strong physical barrier and the network of junctions between cells, the epithelium provides efficient first-line defense against viruses. Further, the mucociliary apparatus provides another layer of mucosal protection by trapping pathogens in the mucus and expelling them from the lungs with the aid of cilia [36, 70, 77]. To maintain tissue homeostasis, goblet cells of the epithelium continuously secrete mucus, mainly consisting of mucins made of glycoproteins to form a structural network and produce anti-viral substances [36, 69, 73, 78]. While increased mucin production during viral infections helps in viral elimination,

continuous and excessive airway mucus production can lead to airway obstruction, a prominent feature of asthma [79].

**Type I and III interferons:** Activation of type I interferons (IFN) is one of the main results of TLR recognition of virus infections [76]. For many years, TLR-mediated signaling leading to IFN production was mainly studied in phagocytic cells and the contribution of epithelial cells was less certain [36, 58, 75, 80]. However, it is now known that almost all cell types, including lung epithelial cells, can produce type I interferons. Most TLR signaling events have been linked to Interferon regulatory factor (IRF) 3 and IRF7 activating IFN stimulated genes (ISGs) that in turn code for anti-viral proteins [36, 73]. These ISGs encode for different anti-viral proteins such as Mx1, PKR, and Oas1, among several others, which function to control viral replication by inducing an anti-viral state [81]. For example, mouse studies showed Mx1 inhibits viral replication by blocking viral RNA transcription and a deficiency of this protein leads to susceptibility to influenza infection [82]. Similarly, Oas1 enzyme activates latent ribonuclease (RNAse L) resulting in viral RNA degradation and inhibition of protein synthesis [83].

Another group of IFNs called type III interferons are secreted by epithelial cells in different mucosal surfaces [37]. Both types of IFNs are known to induce ISGs that in turn trigger anti-viral peptide generation, apoptosis of infected cells, and activation of different immune cell pathways resulting in the recruitment of innate and adaptive immune cell types [81, 84, 85]. Increasing evidence suggests that type III IFNs are the dominant IFN response in the airways, especially under type I IFN deficiency [37, 86]. While type I IFNs are also known to induce immunopathology during viral

infections, type III IFNs are known to only induce an anti-viral state without much damage to the host [81, 84, 86, 87]. However, both type I and III IFNs appear to be important for viral clearance, and depletion or lack of either type of IFNs results in increased viral replication and impaired viral clearance leading to increased mortality from viral infections [37, 45, 76, 81, 84, 87].

**Reactive Oxygen Species:** The lung epithelium also produces ROS primarily by mitochondrial, NADPH oxidase (NOX), and Dual oxidases (Duox) sources in response to infectious stimulus [88-93]. Hydrogen peroxide and superoxide can promote virus elimination either directly by oxidative damage to virus particles or indirectly by acting as signaling molecules to promote innate and adaptive immune mechanisms [88, 92, 93]. Superoxide derived from NOX2 in epithelial cells can promote cell death by autophagy [92]. High ROS levels can reinforce the repression of mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) by activation of AMP-activated kinase (AMPK) [92]. Inhibition of the mTOR pathway is known to reduce viral burden by inducing autophagy, cell death of infected reservoirs, and regulating CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell memory [92]. However, most of these mechanisms of ROS-mediated anti-viral activity are derived from studies focusing on phagocytes such as neutrophils and macrophages. The ability of the lung epithelium in generating ROS as an anti-viral defense mechanism has not been explored significantly. We will cover this area of investigation in Chapter 6 on anti-viral mechanisms by lung epithelial cells.

Enhanced recruitment of host leukocytes: After virus sensing by TLR recognition, lung epithelial cells secrete a variety of proinflammatory cytokines and
leukocyte recruiting chemokines. These include cytokines like TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, GM-CSF, and chemokines like CXCL5, CXCL2, CCL20 that recruit neutrophils, macrophages, NK cells to the site of infection [89]. This process certainly is required for the host immune response to clear the virus. However, beyond the function of alerting the host immune system for viral clearance, epithelial cells produce cytokines like IL-33, IL-25, and TSLP that particularly promote T helper 2 adaptive immune response that in many cases can turn maladaptive [6, 9, 94]. Production of epithelial IL-33 represents a potential link to airway CD4<sup>+</sup> Th2 type inflammation associated with asthma. So far, mouse studies have indicated a correlation between IL-33 deficiency and failure in dendritic cell (DC) activation and migration to the draining lymph nodes [79, 95-98]. Several studies have shown IL-33 activated DCs when adoptively transferred exacerbate lung inflammation in allergen-induced asthma mouse models [99-101]. Therefore, epithelium targeted therapies seem to be a rational approach to controlling lung inflammation caused by epithelial IL-33 response upon virus or allergen assault.

#### 1.8 Inducible epithelial resistance

Since respiratory epithelium is the target for many viruses, our lab hypothesized that the epithelium can be alternately harnessed to stimulate the local lung innate immune defense mechanisms. Although innate immune activation in the lungs is low at baseline, as reflected by the low level of anti-microbial activity without prior stimulation, there is generous evidence about the inducibility of local lung epithelial cells to perform anti-microbial activities traditionally carried out by leukocytes [36, 43,

69, 70, 77]. In this regard, our lab used this evidence and found that local stimulation of the lung microenvironment in mice with nontypeable Haemophilus influenzae (NTHi) lysate leads to broad resistance against multiple pathogens [71-73, 102, 103]. This broad resistance against various pathogens occurred rapidly within hours of aerosolization and did not rely on adaptive immune response [71]. This bacterial lysate-induced broad resistance was dependent on TLR signaling [103]. All TLR signaling requires adaptor proteins such as MyD88 or TRIF [76]. We found that NTHi-induced resistance was MyD88 dependent and not TRIF dependent [103]. This evidence of MyD88 dependency of innate resistance focused our future studies on TLRs among all PRRs. But, the lack of TRIF-dependent effect of the protection indicated that only a few TLR subsets were necessary for inducible resistance. This provided the basis for testing different synthetic TLR ligands in combination against multiple pathogens. However, individual TLR ligands failed to induce a strong resistance against pneumonia [103]. Therefore, to determine whether a combination of TLR ligands conferred protection, 21 non-redundant combinations of the several synthetic TLR ligands were tested in mice against pneumonia. Although not all tested TLR agonist combinations protected against pneumonia, a few combinations provided the protection that was statistically significant than PBS treatment [103]. However, no combination was as superior or effective as the combination of TLR2/6 (Pam2CSK4) and 9 (ODN2395) which resulted in 100% mouse survival against bacterial pneumonia [72, 102, 103]. Similarly, pathogen killing was associated with a synergistic combination of Pam2CSK4 and ODN2395 [103]. Further, the lab found that class C ODNs and not

class A or B ODNs provided synergistic interactions with Pam2CSK4 for maximum resistance against bacterial pneumonia [103]. An explanation for this phenomenon may come from the functions and structure of class C CpG ODNs. Class C ODNs have characteristics of both class A and B ODNs, and it may be hypothesized that stimulation with Class C ODN results in both IRF-7 and NF-κB pathways required for the protective Pam2-ODN effect. Interestingly, by fluorescent microscopy, we found that Pam2CSK4 and ODN2395 co-localize intracellularly in endosomes in lung epithelial cells [103]. To this effect, several studies have shown that TLR2 and TLR9 cooperate in controlling several pathogens including *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*, *Helicobacter pylori*, and herpes simplex virus [104-106]. However, further studies are required to uncover the synergistic interactions of TLR 2 and 9 signaling components.

To date, our lab has shown that mouse inhalation of an aerosolized combination of Pam2CSK4 and a class C ODN-M362 (together this combination is called Pam2-ODN) led to resistance against respiratory pathogens including viruses [71, 72, 102, 107, 108]. Further, we have shown that stimulated innate resistance with Pam2-ODN in the lungs is dominantly carried out by the epithelium as antimicrobial resistance is still intact in mice deficient of individual leukocytes (neutrophils, macrophages, dendritic cells, NK cells, and lymphocytes) [102]. This is further supported by mice showing no resistance against other treatment routes (intraperitoneal or intravenous) suggesting that resistance mechanisms are local [72, 73]. In addition, mice conditionally deleted of MyD88 (required for TLR signaling) only in lung epithelial cells showed no benefit from Pam2-ODN stimulation, strongly

indicating the role of lung epithelial cells in driving the protective Pam2-ODN response [102, 103]. Further, *in vitro* stimulation of isolated lung epithelial cells with bacterial lysates or Pam2-ODN showed efficient pathogen killing ability [107, 109]. Therefore, our lab described this broad innate resistance as '*Inducible epithelial resistance*'.

This evidence of the inducibility of lung epithelial cells to efficiently kill pathogens seems a rational approach to treating respiratory virus-related illness. In this thesis project, we will focus on uncovering mechanisms of enhanced survival of respiratory virus infections by therapeutic stimulation of lung epithelial cells to initiate anti-viral effects. Further, we also focus on the prevention of virus-induced chronic asthma-like disease by viral killing and viral-killing independent mechanisms.

#### **Chapter 2: Specific Aims**

#### 2.1 Working model and hypothesis

Using the knowledge on cooperative abilities of TLR signaling to induce protective responses, our lab found that combinatorial treatment with TLR2/6 (Pam2-CSK4) and TLR 9 (ODN-M362) agonists showed the maximal protection against a broad set of pathogens [71, 72]. Further, we have shown prevention of chronic virusinduced asthma in mice treated with Pam2-ODN [110]. However, the mechanisms underlying protection against viral pneumonia-related mortality, chronic asthma-like disease, and anti-viral killing mechanisms by Pam2-ODN stimulation of lung epithelial cells has not been fully elucidated by our group. Therefore, this thesis project will focus on understanding three aspects of respiratory virus infections -1) enhancing the host survival during viral infections, 2) preventing virus-induced asthma-like disease, and 2) uncovering virus-killing mechanisms by Pam2-ODN stimulation of lung epithelial cells. The central hypothesis of this project is that "Inducible epithelial resistance enhances mouse survival of respiratory viral infections by reducing viral burden by epithelial ROS production and prevents progression to virus-induced asthma-like disease by controlling IL-33 *production*". To address this hypothesis, studies under the following aims will be performed.

#### 2.2 Specific Aims

<u>Aim 1:</u> Determine Pam2-ODN mediated enhanced survival of viral pneumonia in mice. *Rationale and Hypothesis:* Several studies have indicated that the host immune response during viral infections is often also the cause of fatal immunopathology [21, 65, 66]. And, our preliminary studies using the SeV mouse model have shown that peak mortality of SeV pneumonia occurs at the time of lymphocytic lung inflammation. I hypothesize that *CD8*<sup>+</sup> *T cell inflammation contributes to mouse mortality of SeV pneumonia which can be prevented by Pam2-ODN pretreatment* and we will address this hypothesis in three sub aims **1a**) Determine the kinetics of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells in Pam2-ODN treated and untreated SeVinfected mice. **1b**) Identify the antiviral and immunopathology causing role of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells by depletion studies. **1c**) Determine the role of Pam2-ODN induced ROS in reducing the lymphocytic inflammation during SeV infection.

<u>Aim 2:</u> Determine mechanisms of Pam2-ODN mediated prevention of virus-induced asthma. *Rationale and Hypothesis:* Our lab has previously shown that Pam2-ODN aerosolization in mice protects against SeV-induced asthma-like disease with reduced airway hyperreactivity, mucus metaplasia, and eosinophils. Interestingly, asthma is also reduced in mice aerosolized with Pam2-ODN after viral clearance by viral-killing independent mechanisms, which are not elucidated. Therefore, I hypothesize that *Pam2-ODN treatment after SeV clearance can reduce asthma by reducing lung IL-33.* To address this hypothesis, studies under the following sub aims will be performed. **2a)** Determine the kinetics of IL-33 reduction in mice treated with Pam2-ODN and SeV challenged. **2b)** Determine the cellular

source of IL-33 in lung cells during SeV infection. **2c)** Determine whether IL-33 is reduced in SeV challenged mice treated with Pam2-ODN after viral clearance.

<u>Aim 3:</u> Determine the viral-killing mechanisms of Pam2-ODN treatment in lung epithelial cells. *Rationale and Hypothesis*: Our lab has reported that Pam2-ODN induced ROS is essential for protection against viral infections *in vivo* and in isolated lung epithelial cells. *I hypothesize that Pam2-ODN induced ROS directly inhibits SeV particles thereby reducing SeV replication in the lung epithelial cells*. To address this hypothesis, studies under the following sub aims will be performed. **3a**) Determine whether Pam2-ODN reduces SeV burden before or after SeV entry in lung epithelial cells. **3b**) Determine the role of Pam2-ODN-induced ROS in SeV inactivation before or after SeV entry in lung epithelial cells.

#### **Chapter 3: Materials and Methods**

The following chapter is based on my publications, used with permission granted by mBIO and British Journal of Pharmacology and American Thoracic Society.

Copyright © 2019 Kirkpatrick et al

Kirkpatrick, C.T., Y. Wang, M.M. Leiva Juarez, P. Shivshankar, J. Pantaleon Garcia,
A.K. Plumer, V.V. Kulkarni, H.H. Ware, F. Gulraiz, M.A. Chavez Cavasos, G.
Martinez Zayes, S. Wali, A.P. Rice, H. Liu, J.M. Tour, W.K.A. Sikkema, A.S. Cruz
Solbes, K.A. Youker, M.J. Tuvim, B.F. Dickey, and S.E. Evans, *Inducible Lung Epithelial Resistance Requires Multisource Reactive Oxygen Species Generation To Protect against Viral Infections.* MBio, 2018. **9**(3).

Reprinted with permission of the American Thoracic Society.

Copyright © 2020 American Thoracic Society. All rights reserved.

The American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology is an official journal of the American Thoracic Society.

(https://www.atsjournals.org/doi/10.1165/rcmb.2020-0241OC)

Wali, S., J.R. Flores, A.M. Jaramillo, D.L. Goldblatt, J. Pantaleon Garcia, M.J. Tuvim,
B.F. Dickey, and S.E. Evans, *Immune Modulation to Improve Survival of Viral Pneumonia in Mice.* Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol, 2020.

Copyright © 2020 British Journal of Pharmacology

https://s100.copyright.com/CustomerAdmin/PLF.jsp?ref=97fcf6ae-454f-492e-a5a7bfec333d5889 Goldblatt, D.L., J.R. Flores, G. Valverde Ha, A.M. Jaramillo, S. Tkachman, C.T. Kirkpatrick, S. Wali, B. Hernandez, D.E. Ost, B.L. Scott, J. Chen, S.E. Evans, M.J. Tuvim, and B.F. Dickey, *Inducible epithelial resistance against acute Sendai virus infection prevents chronic asthma-like lung disease in mice*. Br J Pharmacol, 2020. **177**(10): p. 2256-2273.

#### 3.1 Mice and cell culture

All *in vivo* experiments were performed using 6- to 10-week-old C57BL/6J mice of a single-sex (male or female) purchased from (Jackson laboratory) or bred inhouse according to the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of MD Anderson Cancer Center, protocol 00000907-RN01. Mouse lung epithelial (MLE-15) cells were kindly provided by Jeffrey Whitsett, Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, and cultured in DMEM with 2% Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS), 1% insulin, and transferrin. MLE-15 cells were authenticated by the MD Anderson Characterized Cell Line Core Facility. To harvest tracheal epithelial cells, mice were anesthetized to expose and excise tracheas. These tracheas were then digested in pronase (1.5 mg/ml, Sigma Aldrich) overnight at 4° C. Tracheal epithelial cells were then isolated and cultured on collagen-coated transwells in Ham's F12 media supplemented with differentiation growth factors and hormones as previously described [111].

#### 3.2 TLR treatments and viral challenge

For *in vitro* treatments, cells were treated with Pam2CSK<sub>4</sub> (2.2  $\mu$ M) and ODN M362 (0.55  $\mu$ M), 4 h before SeV inoculation as previously described (ref). For *in vivo* 

treatments, 10 ml solution of Pam2CSK<sub>4</sub> (4  $\mu$ M) and ODN M362 (1  $\mu$ M) in endotoxinfree water was delivered by Aerotech II nebulizer (Biodex Medical Systems) driven by 10 l/min along with CO2 (5%) in air for 30 minutes as previously described [112]. SeV was purchased from ATCC (Manassas, VA) and grown in Rhesus monkey kidney cells obtained from Cell Pro labs (Golden Valley, MN). For *in vitro* challenges, multiplicity of infection (MOI) = 1 was used. Unless otherwise stated, mice were challenged with 1 x 10<sup>8</sup> plaque-forming units (pfu) in PBS inserted into the oropharynx of mice, under isoflurane anesthesia as described [110]. Mice were weighed before and daily after challenge as a measure of morbidity and criteria for euthanasia.

#### 3.3 Bronchoalveolar lavage and differential Giemsa staining

After deep anesthesia, mouse tracheas were exposed, cannulated with a 20gauge syringe, and instilled with 1.5 ml of PBS. Approximately 1 ml of BAL fluid was collected per sample. The BAL fluid was then spun down at 4° C at 300 g to collect the cells in the pellet. The cell pellet was resuspended in 1 ml of ice-cold PBS and 200 µl of this cell suspension was then subjected to cytocentrifugation at 300 g for 5 min. Cells were stained with Giemsa stain for differential count determination and total cells were counted by hemocytometer.

#### 3.4 Flow cytometry

For *in vivo* experiments, mouse lungs were perfused with 5 to 10 ml ice-cold PBS, dissected, cut into 1 mm<sup>3</sup> piece, and digested with collagenase/DNAse I (5 mg/ml, Worthington biochemical) for 30 min at 37° C. After digestion, single cells were collected by passing through a 70 µm filter. These single cells were washed with FACS staining buffer (PBS supplemented with 1% FBS) and stained for specific cell types, as indicated in the antibody table (Table 1). For *in vitro* experiments, MLE-15 cells were seeded on 24 well plates for treatment with Pam2-ODN and SeV inoculation. Cells were trypsinized and washed with FACS staining buffer 2X. Cells were blocked in 5% donkey serum for 30 min before proceeding to stain with Rabbit SeV antibody (MBL International) overnight at 4° C, followed by staining with secondary Alexa488 anti-rabbit antibody (Jackson Immunologicals) for 1 h. Cells were fixed and acquired on BD LSRII (BD Biosciences) for Alexa488 positive cells.

#### 3.5 SeV Immunofluorescence

MLE-15 cells were grown on chamber slides (Labtek), treated with Pam2-ODN for 4 h before inoculation with SeV (MOI 1). Cells were then fixed with 2% paraformaldehyde before staining with a rabbit anti-SeV antibody (MBL International) and detected using a secondary anti-rabbit antibody. For each experimental condition, specimens were imaged using an Olympus BX60 microscope using identical parameters for time of exposure, color intensity, contrast, and magnification. Images were then loaded on ImageJ software to calculate the mean fluorescence intensity for each group.

#### 3.6 Hematoxylin and eosin staining

Mouse lungs were fixed by intratracheal inflation with 10% formalin for 24 h, and then transferred to 70% ethanol embedded in paraffin. Tissue blocks were then cut into 5 µm sections, mounted onto frosted glass slides, deparaffinized with xylene, washed with ethanol, then rehydrated and stained with hematoxylin and eosin for morphological changes.

#### 3.7 Epithelial proliferation assays

Mice were injected intraperitoneally with 0.1 ml EdU (1 mg/mouse). After 24 h, mouse lungs were inflated and fixed with 10% formalin for 24 h at 4° C, and then lungs were embedded in paraffin. Paraffin sections were cut into 5 µm transverse sections of the axial airway, between lateral branches 1 and 2. Lung sections were then stained following the Click-iT EdU Imaging Kit protocol for EdU (Abcam,) followed by staining with DAPI for 30 min at room temperature. Images were collected using an Olympus BX60 microscope using identical parameters for all conditions. Some lung sections were subjected to antigen retrieval and then stained for Ki67 (1:1000; Invitrogen) or cCasp3 (1:500; Cell Signaling). EdU, Ki67, or cCasp3 positive cells were quantified using a cell counter plugin in ImageJ and normalized to DAPI positive cells in every field of view (number of fields surveyed per mouse sample = 3).

#### 3.8 CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell depletion

Anti-CD8-β antibody (200 µg/mouse, Bioxell) was delivered to mice intraperitoneally at indicated time points. CD8<sup>+</sup>T cell depletion was confirmed by flow cytometry analysis 24 to 48 h after depletion.

#### 3.9 Viral burden quantification

For *in vivo* experiments, mouse lungs were collected 5 days after SeV challenge. RNA from mouse lungs was extracted using the Qiagen RNeasy kit. 500 ng of total RNA was converted to cDNA using Biorad iScript cDNA conversion kit. Viral burden was determined by reverse transcription quantitative PCR (RT-qPCR) of the Sendai Matrix (M) protein normalized to house-keeping gene 18SRNA. 18S forward primer – GTAACCCGTTGAACCCCATT; reverse primer –

CCATCCAATCGGTAGTAGCG. SeV M gene forward primer –

ACTGGGACCCTATCTAAGACAT; reverse primer –

TAGTAGCGGAAATCACGAGG. The Limit of quantification (LOQ) was established for the SeV qPCR assay as the highest dilution of the template still maintaining the linearity of the assay. The threshold cycle ( $C_T$ ) value of the LOQ was set as the lower limit for the assay.

#### 3.10 ROS inhibition in vitro and in vivo

NADPH oxidase activity was inhibited by exposing the cells to GKT137831 (10  $\mu$ M; Selleckchem) 12 h prior to treatment with Pam2-ODN or PBS. Mitochondrial ROS production was inhibited using the combination of FCCP (400 nM, Cayman Chemicals) and TTFA (200  $\mu$ M, Cayman Chemicals) for 1 h before Pam2-ODN or PBS treatment. For *in vivo* experiments, mice were aerosolized with 10 ml TTFA (200 mM) and FCCP (800  $\mu$ M) 2 h before Pam2-ODN aerosolization and 2 h before SeV challenge and then again 4 days after SeV challenge.

#### 3.11 Viral attachment assays

For most enveloped viruses, internalization into epithelial cells is inhibited at 4° C without affecting viral binding to epithelial cells [34]. MLE-15 cells were cultured in 24 well plates or chamber slides for treatment with Pam2-ODN for 4 h. Cells were placed on ice 30 min before inoculation with SeV to prevent viral entry into the cells. After 4 h inoculation on ice, cells were vigorously washed 5X with media to remove unattached virus. Cells were then harvested to measure SeV burden using immunofluorescence or flow cytometry. For RT-qPCR assays, epithelial cells were treated with Pam2-ODN or PBS, followed by SeV infection on ice (to prevent viral entry into cells). Virus particles were allowed to attach to the epithelial targets for 4 h on ice. These cells were then extensively washed to remove unattached virus particles, and then the cells were lysed by passing through a syringe 10X. The liberated virus particles were then transferred to naïve epithelial cells that had no prior exposure to Pam2-ODN. SeV M gene expression was assessed by qPCR after 24 h of SeV replication in the new cells. In some experiments, mitoROS inhibitors

(FFCP-TTFA) were used before Pam2-ODN treatment to determine the role of Pam2-ODN induced ROS in SeV inactivation prior to internalization.

#### 3.12 IL-33 Immunohistochemistry

Mouse lungs were fixed, embedded, sectioned, and deparaffinized, then exposed for 10 min to 3% H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> in 90% methanol, and then heated for 10 min in 10 mM sodium citrate, pH 6.0, for antigen retrieval. Slides were rinsed in water, blocked in horse serum (Jackson ImmunoResearch, West Grove, PA) for 1h, then rinsed again and incubated with goat anti-mouse IL-33 (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN; 1:1000) diluted in blocking solution at 4° C overnight. After incubation, secondary antibody - biotinylated horse anti-goat IgG (Vector) was added for 2 h at room temperature. Tissue sections were then washed with PBS, counterstained with H&E, and mounted with VectaMount (Vector).

#### 3.13 IL-33 Immunofluorescence

Lungs were frozen in OCT and cut into 10-µm sections. Sections mounted on glass slides were thawed, washed with water, blocked with donkey serum (Jackson ImmunoResearch), then incubated with primary antibodies overnight at 4°C. Primary antibodies used were: rabbit anti-prosurfactant protein C (EMD Millipore, Burlington, MA; 1:1000), rabbit anti-keratin 14 (KRT14, RB-9020-P0, Thermo Fisher, Waltham, MA; 1:500), rat anti-mouse CD68 (BioLegend, San Diego; 1:200). This was followed by the addition of secondary antibodies conjugated to Alexa 555 (Cy3), Alexa 488 (FITC), and DAPI (Jackson ImmunoResearch) for 2 h. A confocal microscope (A1plus, Nikon) was used to acquire all images. For quantitative studies, random images were acquired by investigators blinded to subject identity. Percentages of IL-33 positive cells were counted using ImageJ. To measure IL-33 fluorescence intensity, the left lung was sectioned at the axial bronchus between lateral branches 1 and 2 using a precision cutting tool then imaged using an upright microscope (Olympus BX 60) with a 40X lens objective and identical parameters of exposure time, color intensity, contrast, and magnification. Images were uploaded to ImageJ, and a red (IL-33) background intensity threshold was established by first measuring fluorescence intensity for background regions (those without blue nuclear staining) and regions of interest (double-positive red and blue staining). The threshold was then set as the mean between maximal background regions and mean regions of interest and subtracted from all fields.

#### 3.14 Type I Interferon ELISA

Mouse tracheal epithelial cells were grown at an air-liquid interface. Cells were treated with Pam2 and ODN as described earlier and infected with either influenza A or SeV. Cell supernatants were collected at various times post-infection and used for IFN-β ELISA (R&D Systems) according to the ELISA manufacturer's instructions.

#### 3.15 IL-33 ELISA

Mouse lungs were snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored in -80 °C. Mouse lung samples were homogenized in protein lysis buffer with protease inhibitors and EDTA (Thermo Fisher). Homogenized samples were kept on ice for 30 mins to separate the protein components from cell debris. Samples were then spun at high speed at 4 °C to collect the supernatant containing the total protein. Total protein from the samples was measured using a BCA kit (Thermo Fisher) and 3 µg of total protein was used for IL-33 ELISA (R&D Systems). The ELISA manufacturer's instructions were followed for the rest of the assay. Data collected was represented as total protein per µg of tissue.

#### 3.16 Statistics

All statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism software (Version 8 for Windows, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, CA). Data are representative of one experiment from at least three independent experiments and presented as mean +/- standard error of biological replicates. To determine pairwise differences in viral burden or cell numbers, Student's *t*-test was used. Mouse survival analysis of viral challenges was analyzed using Log-rank, Mantel-Cox test. One-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with multiple comparisons was used to determined differences between multiple experimental conditions.

Antibodies	Vendor	Catalog numbers
CD3	Tonbo	65-0031-U100
CD4	Tonbo	60-0042-U100
CD8	Tonbo	25-0081-U100
Live dead	Tonbo	13-0870-T500
CD25	Biolegend	102038
Foxp3 Treg kit	eBiosciences	72-5775
CD8-Depleting Ab	Bioxell	BE0223
CD19	Biolegend	115507
B220	BD Biosciences	562922
Anti-SeV virus Ab	MBL International	PD029
Ki67	Invitrogen	MA5-14520
cCasp3	Cell signaling	9662S

### Table 1: List of antibodies used

# Chapter 4: Determine Pam2-ODN mediated enhanced survival of viral pneumonia in mice.

The following chapter is based on my publication, used with permission granted by American Thoracic Society. The figures and data shown in this chapter are entirely my work.

Reprinted with permission of the American Thoracic Society.

Copyright © 2020 American Thoracic Society. All rights reserved.

The American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology is an official journal of the American Thoracic Society.

(https://www.atsjournals.org/doi/10.1165/rcmb.2020-0241OC)

Wali, S., J.R. Flores, A.M. Jaramillo, D.L. Goldblatt, J. Pantaleon Garcia, M.J. Tuvim, B.F. Dickey, and S.E. Evans, *Immune Modulation to Improve Survival of Viral Pneumonia in Mice.* Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol, 2020.

Our lab has previously found the survival benefit of Pam2-ODN aerosolization in the influenza mouse model, but the mechanisms of host survival remain incompletely elucidated [107]. Using the SeV mouse model, we found host mortality of infections occurring after viral clearance, as discussed in this chapter. Therefore, to elucidate the mechanisms of host survival of viral pneumonia, we characterized the cellular changes in the host occurring after infection in mice with or without Pam2-ODN treatment and the results are presented below.

## 4.1 Pam2-ODN treatment enhanced mouse survival of SeV infections is associated with reduced lung viral burden

Aerosolized Pam2-ODN treatment one day prior to SeV challenge increased mouse survival of SeV challenge (Figure 1A) like the protection afforded against lethal influenza pneumonia [107]. The survival benefit was associated with reduced lung SeV burden, as measured by SeV M gene expression (Figure 1B).



Figure 1: Pam2-ODN treatment enhanced mouse survival of SeV infections is associated with reduced lung viral burden (A) Survival of mice treated with PBS or Pam2-ODN one day prior to SeV virus challenge. (B) Mouse lung SeV burden 5 days after infection assessed by qPCR for Sendai Matrix (M) gene (Relative quantification, RQ to 18S) relative to 18S. n=10 mice per group in survival plot (A), n=4 mice/group in virus burden experiments. \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.005.

# 4.2 Mouse mortality of SeV infections occurs after viral clearance from the lungs

Investigating the natural progression of infection revealed that SeV lung burden was maximal on day 5 and gradually decreased until falling below the limit of quantification (LOQ) by day 11 (Figure 2A). Pam2-ODN pretreatment reduced SeV burden on all assessed days (Figure 2A). Although the lethality of SeV infection was exquisitely dependent on the inoculum size, we strikingly found that peak mortality paradoxically occurred around days 10 to 12 after infection irrespective of inoculum size, even though SeV is essentially undetectable that long after challenge (Figure 2A). This temporal dissociation between peak virus burden and peak mortality led to the hypothesis that SeV-induced mortality may not be exclusively driven by excessive virus burden but may also result from untoward SeV-induced host immune response.



Figure 2: Mouse mortality of SeV infections occurs after viral clearance from
lungs (A) Time course of lung SeV burden in mice treated with PBS or Pam2-ODN.
(B) SeV inoculum dependent mouse survival. Data are representative of three
independent experiments. n=10 mice per group in survival plot (B), n=4 mice/group
in virus burden experiments. LOQ, limit of quantification. \*p<0.05.</li>

# 4.3 Pam2-ODN treatment reduces epithelial cell death and proliferation during acute SeV infection

We found increases in lung epithelial cleaved caspase 3 (cCasp3), a marker for programmed cell death, on days 7 to 11 after SeV infection (Figure 3A, upper panel). Virus infection-related epithelial cell injury and death are typically associated with proliferative repair mechanisms [113]. Staining the infected mouse lung tissue for Ki67 and EdU revealed maximum signals for both markers in the second week after infection (Figure 3B-E, upper panel). These events of lung epithelial cell death and proliferation coincided with the peak of mortality (day 12, Figure 1E). Further, hematoxylin and eosin staining of lung tissues infected with SeV showed profound increases in inflammatory cells from days 7 to 10 with evidence of damaged airway and parenchymal tissue (Figure 4). However, Pam2-ODN pretreatment of mice reduced epithelial cell injury and proliferation (Figure 3A-E, lower panel). This temporal association of epithelial injury and death after viral clearance supported the hypothesis that mouse mortality caused by SeV infection is due in part to the host immune response to SeV infections. Therefore, to explore this hypothesis, the host leukocyte response to SeV infection was characterized.



Figure 3: Pam2-ODN pretreatment reduces epithelial cell death and proliferation during acute SeV infection. Cleaved caspase 3 (cCasp3) (A) or Ki67 (B) positive cells in mouse lung epithelium after SeV infection with or without Pam2-ODN treatment (lower panel). n=5 mice per condition. Data are representative of two independent experiments. Scale bar = 100  $\mu$ m. \**p*<0.05.



Figure 3 continued: Pam2-ODN pretreatment reduces epithelial cell death and proliferation during acute SeV infection. EdU positive cells in axial (C), small airways (D), and parenchyma (E) after SeV infection with or without Pam2-ODN (lower panel). Data are representative of two independent experiments. Scale bar =  $100 \ \mu m. \ p < 0.05$ .



Figure 4: Mouse lung histology following SeV challenge with or without Pam2-ODN.

#### 4.4 Pam2-ODN treatment reduces SeV induced lung CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells.

Differential Giemsa staining of bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) cells revealed increased neutrophils on days 2 to 5 and increased macrophages on days 5 to 8 (Figure 5A, B, solid grey line) after SeV challenge. Congruent with our prior studies, inhaled treatment with Pam2-ODN in the absence of infection led to a rapid rise in neutrophils that was resolved within 5 days (Figure 5A, dashed line). The neutrophil response to SeV challenge was modestly increased among mice pretreated with Pam2-ODN (Figure 5A, solid dark line). Pam2-ODN-treated, SeV-challenged mice showed almost no difference in macrophage number compared to PBS-treated, SeV-challenged mice (Figure 5A, solid dark line). A rise in lymphocytes was observed on days 8 to 11 in PBS-treated, SeV-challenged mice (Figure 5C, solid grey line), temporally corresponding with peak mortality. However, Pam2-ODN treated, SeV-challenged mice displayed significantly reduced lymphocyte numbers at every time point assessed (Figure 5C, solid dark line). Specific lymphocytes (B cells, CD4<sup>+</sup>, or CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells) in the lungs of SeV infected with or without Pam2-ODN were determined by flow cytometry showing only modest differences between the groups [114]. The biggest difference between groups was in CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells, with Pam2-ODN-treated, SeV-challenged mice displaying a significantly lower number and percentage of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells than PBS treated, SeV-challenged mice (Figure 5D, E). Since the greatest difference after Pam2-ODN treatment was in CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell levels and there was a tight correlation between peak mortality and the increase in lung CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells on days 8 to 11, we investigated the role of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells in SeVinduced mortality.



Figure 5: Pam2-ODN pretreatment reduces SeV induced lung CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells.

Differential Giemsa staining of BAL cells showing (A) neutrophils, (B) macrophages, and (C) lymphocytes from mice challenged with SeV with or without Pam2-ODN pretreatment. Data are representative of three independent experiments. \*p<0.05 compared to PBS+SeV.



**Figure 5 continued: Pam2-ODN pretreatment reduces SeV induced lung CD8**<sup>+</sup> **T cells. (D)** Flow cytometry for CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells from disaggregated mouse lungs 11 days after SeV infection with or without Pam2-ODN. (E) Lung CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells 11 days after SeV challenge in mice pretreated with PBS or Pam2-ODN. Data are representative of five independent experiments for (D) and (E). \**p*<0.05 compared to PBS+SeV.

## 4.5 Pam2-ODN treatment reduces CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell-associated SeV induced immunopathology

To understand the apparent contributions of host immunopathology to mouse outcomes, we depleted CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells on day 8 -- after virus burden was substantially reduced but before peak mouse mortality (Figures 2A, 6A). Mice depleted of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells displayed significantly enhanced survival of SeV challenge compared to mice with intact CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells (Figure 6B). Depletion of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells was confirmed by flow cytometry in disaggregated lung cells 10 days after SeV challenge (Figure 6C). This supported our hypothesis that CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells contribute to fatal SeV-induced immunopathology.



Figure 6: Pam2-ODN treatment reduces CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell-associated SeV induced immunopathology. Experimental outline (A), survival (B), and percentage of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells (C) from disaggregated mouse lungs 10 days after SeV challenge following pretreatment with PBS or Pam2-ODN and with or without CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells depleted on day 8 of SeV challenge. n=16 mice/group for survival in experiment A and n=4 mice/group in experiment (B). \*\*\*\**p*<0.0001 compared to PBS in (C), \*\*\**p*<0.0005 compared to PBS in (B) and (C), †*p*<0.05 compared to PBS, \**p*<0.05 compared to PBS.

## 4.6 Pam2-ODN treatment protects against SeV infections despite lack of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells

To assess the role of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells throughout infection, mouse CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells were depleted prior to and during SeV challenge (Figure 7A). This depletion resulted in significantly reduced survival of SeV infection (Figure 7B), compatible with the known antiviral functions of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells. However, it is notable that Pam2-ODN treatment still significantly enhanced survival of SeV challenge even in the absence of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells (Figure 7B). This finding was congruent with our previous studies showing Pam2-ODN inducible resistance against bacterial pneumonia despite the lack of mature lymphocytes (*Rag1<sup>-/-</sup>*).



# Figure 7: Pam2-ODN treatment protects against SeV infections despite the lack of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells. Experimental outline (A), survival (B) of mice SeV challenge following PBS or Pam2-ODN treatment, and with or without preinfection CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell depletion. \*\*p<0.005 compared to PBS, #p<0.005 compared to AD-PBS, †p<0.05 compared to PBS.

#### 4.7 Summary and discussion

While Pam2-ODN treatment provided a significant host survival benefit in SeV infection, we observed this survival benefit occurring after the time when PBS-treated mice had cleared the virus. This observation prompted the hypothesis that host mortality is not the exclusive result of direct viral injury to the lungs, but due at least in part to the host response to the virus infections. We observed enhanced survival of SeV infections in mice depleted of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells 8 days after infection (Figure 6), revealing the importance of balancing the dual functions of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells in anti-viral immunity and in causing fatal immunopathology. Our findings suggested that the surge in CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells within the lungs after most virus has been cleared causes physiologic impairment via lung injury and cell death [59, 61-63].

Previous reports support the concept of counter-balanced immune protection and immunopathology by CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells during virus infections [59, 62, 63]. Some reports have shown that antigen-experienced memory CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells enhance RSV clearance, but also mediate severe immunopathology [59, 62-64]. However, our study is the first to demonstrate the survival advantage in paramyxovirus respiratory infection of either stimulating the lungs' mucosal defenses early in the infection or of suppressing the CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells later in the infection. Our findings are also congruent with reports on the role of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells in non-respiratory viral infection models, such as in West Nile virus infection, where CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell-deficient mice display decreased mortality [61]. While host survival of viral infections certainly improved by suppression of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell-associated immunopathology late in infection, some CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell-depleted mice were still susceptible to SeV infection i.e. we didn't achieve 100% survival upon depletion of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells on day 8 of SeV infection. This indicates there are other mechanisms of virus-induced host mortality that play a complementary role to CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell-associated immunopathology. These might include direct viral cytopathic effects that result in epithelial apoptosis or secondary bacterial infections. Several other virus infection studies in mice have suggested excessive activity of NK cells and neutrophils to be associated with enhanced host mortality [48, 50]. Investigations to resolve the contributions of various factors in inducing host mortality of virus infections will be the scope of future studies.

A limitation of our study is also in addressing the pathology of virus infections that led to mouse mortality. Epithelial cell death and proliferation remain largely associated with the timing of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell infiltration and mouse mortality peak. Therefore, the next step in this area of research will be to address the effect of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell depletion on SeV-induced lung epithelial cell death and proliferation. I hypothesize that the increase in SeV-induced epithelial cell death may reach a threshold level where essential functions performed by lung epithelial cells are impaired. To this effect, some groups have studied the failure of respiratory function in mice infected with lethal influenza strains that succumb to the infection. Mice infected with the PR/8 strain of influenza succumbed between days 9-12 (similar to SeV infected mice in our model) with mortality corresponding to alveolar damage reaching a threshold level beyond which the mice cannot survive [115]. Although

there was no evidence of replicating virus on day 9 onward in infected mouse lungs, the mouse mortality coincided with the loss of type I pneumocytes and reduced ability to take oxygen and expel carbon dioxide from the infected lungs [115]. Thus, poor gas exchange and reduced arterial blood oxygenation could eventually result in compromised lung function leading to host death. These data indicating poor respiration between days 9 to 12 also coincided with poor gross pathology in mice characterized by necrotizing bronchiolitis, diffuse alveolar damage (DAD), fibrin deposition, and hyaline membrane formation along the alveolar lining. Further, the post-mortem report of patients that succumbed to influenza infection revealed DAD with viral RNA present only in a few patients [116]. Another possible contributor to poor respiration is the indirect effect of edema resulting from poor barrier function [115, 117]. Sepsis is found to be associated with severe disease during viral infections, which might result from secondary bacterial infections or a dysregulated pro-inflammatory host response to virus infections. One study found that progression to bacterial sepsis was 6 fold higher in patients with influenza pneumonia [118]. Data collected from influenza-infected mouse models and infected humans support our findings that mortality from respiratory virus infection results from a dysfunctional immune response or impaired viral clearance. In this regard, a clear advantage of Pam2-ODN treatment in mice is the rapid and robust reduction in lung viral burden that leads to reduced host immune response (CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells) and reduced epithelial cell death. This is a clear advantage of early viral clearance enhancing mouse survival by reducing the gross pathology of virus infections.
While findings from our study and others reveal that the harmful effects of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell-mediated immunopathology may supersede the benefits of T cell-mediated viral clearance, the question arises of what might be the adaptive value of the vigorous late CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell response. One possibility is that it might ensure that the infection does not flare again, but that seems implausible since the host has successfully defended itself against the initial infection, and innate immune mechanisms presumably remain intact and are possibly primed [21, 24, 27], in addition to the multiple adaptive immune mechanisms that increasingly come into play. The possibility that the immunopathology simply results from an error on the part of the immune system also seems implausible given the substantial rate of host mortality, suggesting there is likely an adaptive value to the response. A third possibility, that the persistence of pockets of low level infection might lead to chronic lung pathology, is supported by a recent study showing that sites of viral RNA remnants following influenza infection are linked to chronic lung disease [7]. Thus, a trade-off may exist between the adaptive value of a vigorous CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell response to prevent chronic lung disease and the acute mortality it can cause. Manipulating this balance therapeutically will need to account for both the benefits and costs of the response. It is particularly appealing to develop inducible anti-microbial strategies that do not rely on conventional T cell-mediated microbial clearance and are also effective in vulnerable immune-deficient populations.

## Chapter 5: Determine mechanisms of Pam2-ODN mediated prevention of virusinduced asthma

The following chapter is based on my publication, used with permission granted by the British Journal of Pharmacology. The figures and data shown in this chapter are entirely my work.

Copyright © 2020 British Journal of Pharmacology

https://s100.copyright.com/CustomerAdmin/PLF.jsp?ref=97fcf6ae-454f-492e-a5a7bfec333d5889

Goldblatt, D.L., J.R. Flores, G. Valverde Ha, A.M. Jaramillo, S. Tkachman, C.T. Kirkpatrick, S. Wali, B. Hernandez, D.E. Ost, B.L. Scott, J. Chen, S.E. Evans, M.J. Tuvim, and B.F. Dickey, *Inducible epithelial resistance against acute Sendai virus infection prevents chronic asthma-like lung disease in mice*. Br J Pharmacol, 2020. **177**(10): p. 2256-2273.

Our lab has found that SeV-induced asthma-like disease can be mitigated by Pam2-ODN treatment one day prior to SeV challenge. While it is clear that the treatment of mice with Pam2-ODN one day prior to SeV challenge reduced viral burden (Figure 1, 2) and that probably directly had effects on reducing virus-induced asthma-like symptoms (mucus metaplasia, airway hyperreactivity, and eosinophilia). However, Holtzman and group showed that SeV infection in mice is translated into a chronic asthma-like disease requiring a persistent IL-33 production in the lungs [6, 8, 9]. Therefore, our data showing reduced SeV induced asthma-like disease suggested that IL-33 may be reduced by Pam2-ODN treatment and it was important to elucidate this in multiple ways and to understand the cellular source of IL-33 during SeV infection.

### 5.1 Pam2-ODN treatment reduces IL-33 production from lung cells during SeV infection

We measured IL-33 protein levels in homogenized lung samples at different times during SeV infection with or without Pam2-ODN to understand the time course of IL-33 production in the lungs. We found that SeV infection leads to an increase in IL-33 in mouse lungs from day 21 onward up to day 49 (Figure 8A-C) in comparison to naïve mice or mice treated with Pam2-ODN alone. Of the time points assessed, the highest IL-33 production by SeV infected mice was on day 49, with Pam2-ODN treated SeV infected mice consistently reduced IL-33 production at all time points (Figure 8A-C). By immunohistochemistry, we found naïve or Pam2-ODN alone treated mice showed faint staining for IL-33 in lung cells. Mice challenged with SeV without Pam2-ODN treatment showed a dramatic increase in the frequency and intensity of IL-33 in the lung cells (Figure 8D). However, Pam2-ODN treated, SeV challenged mice displayed drastically reduced IL-33 staining consistent with the ELISA results from day 49 (Figure 8D). Further, to guantify the fluorescence intensity of IL-33, we used immunofluorescence staining of mouse lung sections and found Pam2-ODN treated SeV challenged mice displayed drastically reduced IL-33 intensity (Figure 8E).



**Figure 8: Pam2-ODN treatment reduces IL-33 production from lung cells during SeV infection.** IL-33 protein levels from homogenized mouse lungs at day 21 (A), 35 (B), and 49 (C) after SeV challenge with or without Pam2-ODN treatment, determined by ELISA. \**p*<0.05 by unpaired Student's *t*-test.



Control

Pam2-ODN

Figure 8 continued: Pam2-ODN treatment reduces IL-33 production from lung cells during SeV infection. (D) Images of mouse lungs from day 49 with or without SeV challenge and with or without Pam2-ODN treatment. The brown color is immunohistochemical staining for IL-33. Arrow points to an intensely stained Type 2 pneumocyte, and the arrowhead points to a faintly stained macrophage. Scale bar = 100  $\mu$ m.



Figure 8 continued: Pam2-ODN treatment reduces IL-33 production from lung cells during SeV infection. (E) Same groups as in (D) showing quantification of total IL-33 immunofluorescence intensity. \*\*p< 0.01 unpaired Student's *t*-test; n = 6–8 mice, with three fields examined per mouse.

## 5.2 SeV infection in mice leads to the production of IL-33 from mainly type II alveolar epithelial cells.

Immunohistochemical staining for IL-33 in lung cells indicated localization (corners of polygonal alveoli) and morphology (cuboidal and protruding into the alveolar lumen) of type II alveolar cells (Figure 8B). This finding was congruent with reports about substantial IL-33 expression in type II alveolar epithelial cells in naive mice [119, 120]. Therefore, we performed immunofluorescence co-localization of IL-33 staining with lineage markers and found high IL-33 expression in SeV-challenged mice occurring exclusively in type II alveolar cells, with 97% of IL-33-positive cells also positive for pro-SP-C (pro-surfactant protein C). We found no measurable IL-33 staining in Krt14-positive basal cells of the conducting airways (Figure 9B) or in CD68-positive alveolar macrophages (Figure 9C) (N = 100 cells in 3 mice for each lineage marker). This definitively proved that the predominant source of IL-33 during SeV infection is the alveolar lung epithelium.



Figure 9: SeV infection in mice leads to the production of IL-33 from mainly type II alveolar epithelial cells. (A-C) Images of the lungs of mice challenged with SeV and then killed 49 days later. (A) Fluorescence staining for pro-surfactant protein C (proSPC) to identify type II alveolar cells (green), IL-33 (red), and DAPI to identify nuclei (blue). Inset shows IL-33 expression in a type II alveolar cell. (B) Fluorescence staining for cytokeratin 14 (Krt14) to identify airway basal cells (white arrowhead), IL-33, and DAPI as in (A), shows no apparent expression of IL-33 in basal cells. (C) Fluorescence staining for CD68 to identify macrophages (yellow), and IL-33 and DAPI as in (A), shows no apparent expression of IL-33 in macrophages (scale bar for (A-C) = 200  $\mu$ m, and for inset in (A) = 30  $\mu$ m; n = 3 mice/antibody pair)

## 5.3 Pam2-ODN treatment after viral clearance reduced eosinophils by reducing IL-33 production in lung cells.

While it became clear that Pam2-ODN pretreatment reduced asthma features by way of reducing the viral burden and IL-33 production in the lungs. This proved the capacity of Pam2-ODN treatment in preventing the progression of SeV infections to asthma-like disease. We now wanted to know whether Pam2-ODN treatment after virus clearance from the lungs can reduce asthma-like disease on day 49, thus acting as an immunomodulator. Therefore, we aerosolized mice with Pam2-ODN 20 days after SeV challenge (when virus is no longer detected in the mouse lungs -Figures 1 and 2) and measured eosinophils as a measure for asthma features. We found reduced eosinophilia on day 49 in mice treated with Pam2-ODN on day 20 after SeV challenge in comparison to untreated SeV challenged mice (Figure 10A). There was no significant difference in BAL eosinophils between mice treated with Pam2-ODN on day -1 or day +20 (Figure 10A). Therefore, Pam2-ODN treatment certainly has an immunomodulatory capacity to reduce eosinophilia. We next hypothesized if the reduction in eosinophilia is due to a reduction in IL-33 by Pam2-ODN treatment on day +20. Therefore, we measured IL-33 protein levels from homogenized lungs by ELISA and found that IL-33 is reduced on day 49 by Pam2-ODN treatment on day +20 of SeV challenge. Like in the case of eosinophilia, there was no significant difference in IL-33 levels from mice treated with Pam2-ODN on day -1 or day +20 (Figure 10B). Therefore, these datasets provide evidence that Pam2-ODN treatment after viral clearance can reduce asthma features such as eosinophils and IL-33 production.



Figure 10: Pam2-ODN treatment after viral clearance reduced eosinophils by reducing IL-33 production in lung cells. (A) Eosinophils after differential Giemsa staining of BAL cells on day 49 of SeV challenge with or without Pam2-ODN treatment at day -1 or day +20. (B) IL-33 protein levels determined by ELISA on day 49 of SeV challenge with or without Pam2-ODN treatment on day -1 or day +20. (a) IL-33 protein levels determined by ELISA on day 49 of SeV challenge with or without Pam2-ODN treatment on day -1 or day +20. (a) IL-33 protein levels determined by ELISA on day 49 of SeV challenge with or without Pam2-ODN treatment on day -1 or day +20. (a) (b) IL-33 protein levels determined by ELISA on day 49 of SeV challenge with or without Pam2-ODN treatment on day -1 or day +20. (a) (b) (a) (b) (a) (b) (a) (b) (b) (b) (b) (b) (c) (c)

#### 5.4 Summary and discussion

In the previous chapter, we found the major mechanism of Pam2-ODN inducible resistance via reduction of pathogen burden, thereby enhancing the host survival of respiratory infections. However, a major consequence of acute respiratory viral infections is the development of the chronic asthma-like disease. Holtzman and colleagues have demonstrated that an acute SeV infection in mice leads to the production of IL-33 from the airway and type II epithelial cells [6, 9]. And, this IL-33 production is necessary for the development of asthma characterized by eosinophilia, airway hyperreactivity, and mucus metaplasia [9]. Using the SeV model, our lab has found that Pam2-ODN treatment can prevent the progression to asthma-like disease by primarily reducing the viral burden. In this study, we found further evidence that Pam2-ODN can prevent progression to asthma by additionally reducing IL-33 production from lung epithelial cells at all times assessed (Figures 8, 9). The finding that IL-33 was predominantly produced by type II alveolar epithelial cells because of SeV infection was important given that IL-33 was essential in the development of SeV-induced chronic asthma. Holtzman's group showed IL-33 to be expressed in both airways and type II epithelial cells in mice upon SeV infection [9]. Interestingly, we found IL-33 expression only in type II alveolar epithelial cells and none in airway basal cells [110]. Further, Holtzman's group also showed IL-33 to be expressed by airway basal cells in human COPD patients, which is not reproducible in the mouse model of SeV induced asthma disease [9]. Our findings prompted us to investigate whether there are additional benefits to Pam2-ODN treatment other than the reduction in pathogen burden. Interestingly, we found reduced eosinophils on

day 49 of SeV infection when mice were challenged with SeV and then treated with Pam2-ODN after viral clearance (day +20) (Figure 10A).

Given our prior observations that Pam2-ODN inducible resistance is local, it made sense to investigate the extent of epithelial IL-33 reduction in this approach of late Pam2-ODN treatment after viral clearance. Indeed, we found reduced IL-33 on day 49 of SeV infection, suggesting that Pam2-ODN treatment may possess immunomodulatory functions that work by lowering epithelial IL-33. Further, this is an important proof-of-principle finding that suggests therapeutic stimulation of lungs' mucosal responses may redirect the lungs microenvironment into non-inflammatory and protective response and/or induce tolerance against the impact of acute SeV-led disease. One way to understand the mechanisms of epithelial IL-33 reduction by Pam2-ODN treatment is by analyzing transcriptomic changes in the lung at the single-cell level. Future investigations in the lab combining cellular, transcriptomic, and epigenetic changes upon Pam2-ODN treatment are required to uncover the immune gene activity in lung epithelial cells and may explain IL-33 regulation in lung epithelial cells.

These studies may prove helpful in informing future therapeutics on unique epithelial-driven mechanisms on reduction in organ injury and may help in defining host resistance vs host tolerance functions of Pam2-ODN treatment.

## Chapter 6: Determine the viral-killing mechanisms of Pam2-ODN treatment in lung epithelial cells

The following chapter is based on my publications, used with permission granted by mBIO and American Thoracic Society. The data and figures presented in this chapter are entirely my work.

Reprinted with permission of the American Thoracic Society.

Copyright © 2020 American Thoracic Society. All rights reserved.

The American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology is an official journal of the American Thoracic Society.

(https://www.atsjournals.org/doi/10.1165/rcmb.2020-0241OC)

Wali, S., J.R. Flores, A.M. Jaramillo, D.L. Goldblatt, J. Pantaleon Garcia, M.J. Tuvim, B.F. Dickey, and S.E. Evans, *Immune Modulation to Improve Survival of Viral Pneumonia in Mice.* Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol, 2020.

Copyright © 2019 Kirkpatrick et al

Kirkpatrick, C.T., Y. Wang, M.M. Leiva Juarez, P. Shivshankar, J. Pantaleon Garcia,
A.K. Plumer, V.V. Kulkarni, H.H. Ware, F. Gulraiz, M.A. Chavez Cavasos, G.
Martinez Zayes, S. Wali, A.P. Rice, H. Liu, J.M. Tour, W.K.A. Sikkema, A.S. Cruz
Solbes, K.A. Youker, M.J. Tuvim, B.F. Dickey, and S.E. Evans, *Inducible Lung Epithelial Resistance Requires Multisource Reactive Oxygen Species Generation To Protect against Viral Infections.* MBio, 2018. **9**(3).

Our findings from chapters 4 and 5 indicate that pretreatment of mice with Pam2-ODN initiates anti-viral effects to enhance host survival, and therefore prevents infected mice from developing asthma-like symptoms. As the antiviral protection consistently correlated with reduced viral burden *in vivo*, (Figure 1 and 2) and as the reduced virus burden likely contributes to the reduced CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell levels (Figure 4), we next sought to determine how Pam2-ODN-induced responses cause antiviral effects. We investigated at what stage of viral entry into lung epithelial cells, does Pam2-ODN mediate anti-viral effects. Viral entry into epithelial cells is via attachment to receptors on lung epithelial cells, which mediates the virus entry into the cells. Therefore, we investigated whether the anti-viral effect of Pam2-ODN occurs before or after virus internalization to epithelial cells.

Further, our lab had previously investigated host survival of virus-infected cells with or without Pam2-ODN pretreatment and found that Pam2-ODN treated virusinfected cells demonstrated enhanced survival. More interestingly, Pam2-ODN treatment of cells alone displayed greater enhanced XTT conversion and MitoTracker Red signals without any virus infection [107]. This led to the finding that Pam2-ODN treatment-induced ROS that proved to be necessary for Pam2-ODN mediated anti-viral protection [107]. Therefore, using the SeV model of viral pneumonia, we also investigated whether Pam2-ODN induced ROS is also necessary for anti-SeV protection in isolated lung epithelial cells and in mice.

#### 6.1 Pam2-ODN treatment leads to extracellular inactivation of virus particles

Assessing the effect of Pam2-ODN on SeV burden in immortalized mouse epithelial cells (MLE-15) and primary mouse tracheal epithelial cells (mTEC), we found that Pam2-ODN treatment reduced SeV burden at every time point measured, reflecting the inducible antiviral capacity of isolated epithelial cells (Figure 11). Further, we investigated whether the principal Pam2-ODN effect occurred before (extracellular) or after (intracellular) virus internalization into their epithelial targets. SeV inoculation was carried out at 4° C preventing SeV internalization while allowing SeV attachment to epithelial cells. Using multiple methods to determine the effect of Pam2-ODN on SeV attachment, we found no differences in the attachment of SeV to lung epithelial targets (Figure 12A-D).



Figure 11: Pam2-ODN pretreatment reduced virus burden in isolated lung epithelial cells. SeV M gene expression assessed by qPCR at various time points upon SeV inoculation with or without Pam2-ODN pretreatment in MLE-15 (A) or mTCEs (B). \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01.



**Figure 12. Pam2-ODN inhibits SeV without altering attachment**. **(A)** Flow cytometry to measure virus attachment to epithelial cells 4 h after SeV challenge. **(B)** Representative examples of immunofluorescence for virus attachment.



**Figure 12 continued. Pam2-ODN inhibits SeV without altering attachment. (C)** Percentage of SeV positive epithelial cells from **(A)**. **(D)** Mean fluorescence intensity of SeV-exposed epithelial cells 4 h after SeV challenge.

Even though similar numbers of virus particles were attached to epithelial cells, when these attached virus particles were liberated from the epithelial cell targets, virus particles from Pam2-ODN-treated epithelial cells were less able to subsequently infect other naive epithelial cells (Figure 13A-C). As the number of attached virus particles was the same, this difference in SeV burden in cells that received liberated virus particles from PBS vs Pam2-ODN treated cells indicated that SeV is inactivated prior to epithelial internalization (Figure 13A-C).



Figure 13. Pam2-ODN inhibits SeV prior to epithelial internalization. (A)

Experimental outline showing viral attachment and prevention of virus internalization by epithelial cells. SeV M gene expression in untreated MLE-15 cells **(B)** or primary tracheal epithelial cells **(C)** challenged with the liberated virus (uninternalized virus particles) from cultures that had been pretreated with PBS or Pam2-ODN prior to SeV infection 24 h after transfer of liberated virus to new cells. Data are representative of five independent experiments. \*p<0.05

## 6.2 Pam2-ODN-induced epithelial ROS protect against SeV infection and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell immunopathology

The anti-influenza response initiated by Pam2-ODN requires epithelial generation of ROS from both NADPH-dependent dual oxidase and mitochondrial sources [107]. Extending these findings to the SeV model in lung epithelial cells, an NADPH oxidase inhibitor (GKT 137831) fully abrogated the Pam2-ODN-induced anti-SeV response (Figure 14A). Similarly, treatment with a combination of FCCP (an uncoupler of oxidative phosphorylation) and TTFA (a complex II inhibitor) obviated the Pam2-ODN-induced anti-SeV response (Figure 14B) [107, 109] in isolated lung epithelial cells.



Figure 14: Pam2-ODN induced reactive oxygen species protects against SeV virus infection in isolated lung epithelial cells. SeV burden in MLE-15 cells with or without treatment with Pam2-ODN and/or NADPH inhibitors (A) or mitoROS inhibitors (B). Data are representative of three independent experiments. \*\*p<0.01, \*p<0.05



Figure 15: Pam2-ODN induced reactive oxygen species protects against acute SeV virus infections in mice. (A) Experimental outline.

Further, congruent with these *in vitro* studies, mice treated with FCCP and TTFA before Pam2-ODN treatment and SeV challenge (Figure 15A) demonstrated reduced survival (Figure 15B), increased SeV burden (Figure 15C). Since we had earlier found that SeV induced immunopathology and mouse mortality was associated with lung CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells on day 10, we found that mtROS blockade in Pam2-ODN treated, SeV challenged mice displayed enhanced lung CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells on day 10 (Figure 16). Further, it was found that Pam2-ODN induced epithelial generation of mitochondrial ROS were required for inactivation of SeV before epithelial entry (Figure 17).



**Figure 15 continued: Pam2-ODN induced reactive oxygen species protects against acute SeV virus infections in mice. (B)** Survival of SeV challenge in mice treated with PBS or Pam2-ODN and/or mtROS inhibitors. (C) Lung SeV burden measured on day 5. n=13 mice/group in experiment **(B)**. Data are representative of three independent experiments. \*\*p<0.01 compared to PBS, †p<0.05 compared to PBS. Pam2-ODN-treated mice without ROS inhibition, \*p<0.05 compared to PBS.



Figure 16. Pam2-ODN induced reactive oxygen species reduce SeV induced CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells. Lung CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells assessed on day 10. Data are representative of three independent experiments. \*p<0.05, ns – not significant.



Figure 17: Pam2-ODN induced ROS is essential for SeV inactivation prior to epithelial internalization. SeV M gene expression in untreated MLE-15 cells challenged with liberated virus from cells that had been pretreated with PBS or Pam2-ODN burden and mitoROS inhibitors. \*\*\*p<0.0001; p<0.005

#### 6.3 Role of Type I IFN in Pam2-ODN mediated anti-viral effects

In addition to ROS mediated anti-viral protection by Pam2-ODN treatment, we also investigated whether Pam2-ODN treatment-induced type I IFN as an anti-viral mechanism. Prior studies from our lab have demonstrated that there was no association of inducible resistance with type I IFN sensitive genes by microarray analysis [103, 108]. This was evident in isolated lung epithelial cells and mouse lung homogenates after Pam2-ODN treatment [71, 72, 103]. Hence, it was likely that type I interferons were not involved in Pam2-ODN induced resistance against viral pneumonia. However, these studies only demonstrated that Pam2-ODN treatment alone did not lead to induction of type I IFN responsive genes, not whether Pam2-ODN treatment alone and/or together with a viral challenge led to the induction of type I IFNs. Therefore, it was hypothesized that type I IFNs are induced in lung epithelial cells after Pam2-ODN pretreatment and subsequent viral challenge.

# 6.4 Pam2-ODN mediated anti-viral immunity is mediated in a Type I IFN independent manner

When mouse tracheal epithelial cells (mTECs) were treated with Pam2-ODN and PBS alone, at various times post-treatment, we found no induction of IFN- $\beta$ (Figure 18). As expected, PBS treated, virus challenged (Flu or SeV) mTECs produced copious amounts of IFN- $\beta$  congruent with prior reports on IFN induction upon viral infection (Figure 18). These data suggest that while virus infection of epithelial cells led to the production of IFN- $\beta$ , Pam2-ODN pretreatment of virus challenged cells significantly decreased IFN-β probably due to reduced viral burden associated with Pam2-ODN treatment. As congruent with prior microarray gene expression data from our lab, Pam2-ODN treatment alone did not produce any IFN at any time points assessed in lung epithelial cells [107].



hours post infection

## Figure 18: Pam2-ODN treatment alone or with viral challenge does not induce type I IFN production. IFN- $\beta$ levels from mouse tracheal epithelial cells treated with Pam2-ODN or PBS 4 h prior to SeV (A) or Flu challenge (B). \*p < 0.05 versus PBStreated samples; †p < 0.02 versus PBS-treated and virus-infected cells.

Since Pam2-ODN treatment alone or with virus challenge did not produce significant IFN- $\beta$  in lung epithelial cells, we wanted to confirm that Pam2-ODN mediates anti-viral immunity via type I IFN independent pathway. To assess the role of IFN signaling in Pam2-ODN mediated anti-viral immunity, we used IFNAR<sup>-/-</sup> mice that lack type I IFN signaling. While PBS treated, Flu challenged IFNAR<sup>-/-</sup> mice displayed enhanced susceptibility to Flu challenge, Pam2-ODN pretreatment of IFNAR<sup>-/-</sup> mice rescued these mice from mortality of Flu challenge (Figure 19A). Further, the increased virus burden in IFNAR<sup>-/-</sup> mice was associated with increased mortality of Flu infection (Figure 19A, B). However, Pam2-ODN treatment of IFNAR<sup>-/-</sup> mice displayed significantly reduced virus burden and did not differ from the WT mice further confirming that type I IFN signaling is not required for controlling virus burden by Pam2-ODN (Figure 19B). These data were remarkably interesting because not only were type I IFN not required for Pam2-ODN mediated protection, but Pam2-ODN treatment rescues these mice from mortality of virus infections despite the lack of IFN signaling.



**Figure 19: Pam2-ODN inducible anti-viral resistance is independent of type I IFN signaling. (A)** Viral burden assessed by Influenza NP gene expression from mice treated with Pam2-ODN or PBS before influenza A challenge in IFNAR<sup>-/-</sup> or

C57BL/6J mice. **(B)** Mouse survival of influenza A challenge in IFNAR<sup>-/-</sup> or C57BL/6J mice pretreated with Pam-ODN or PBS.

### 6.5 Summary and discussion

These data revealed that mouse lung epithelial cells can be therapeutically stimulated to induce robust antiviral responses reducing viral burden and this can, in turn, enhance mouse survival during viral infections. Knowing that Pam2-ODNinducible resistance required ROS production to protect against influenza [107], we studied the role of ROS in Pam2-ODN-mediated reduction in SeV burden and found that ROS inhibition led to the loss of Pam2-ODN mediated anti-viral effects in isolated lung epithelial cells (Figure 14). In vivo ROS inhibition not only led to attenuation of Pam2-ODN's anti-viral effect but allowed increased lung CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell numbers, implicating Pam2-ODN-induced ROS in preventing both identified mechanisms of mouse mortality in SeV pneumonia (Figures 15, 16). ROS inhibition led to the loss of Pam2-ODN-inducible *in vitro* inactivation of SeV prior to epithelial internalization (Figure 17), demonstrating for the first time that epithelial ROS directly contribute to virus inactivation. While our group has demonstrated inducible resistance against multiple respiratory pathogens including viruses [73, 102, 103] these studies demonstrate for the first time when in the virus lifecycle the anti-viral effects begin (viz., prior to internalization), and substantiate the role of ROS in protection against SeV (Figures 12, 13).

The antiviral protection afforded by Pam2-ODN pretreatment did not require type I IFN signaling, which was congruent with our prior microarray data that did not show any IFN inducible genes (Figure 18, 19). Further, Pam2-ODN treatment enhanced mouse survival of viral infections despite the lack of type I IFN signaling, suggesting its applicability in IFN deficient populations (Figure 19). Importantly, this finding also placed importance on novel type I IFN independent mechanisms such as induction of epithelial ROS from mitochondrial as well as NADPH oxidase sources. Production of ROS as a microbicidal mechanism has been widely reported in phagocytic cells [89-93]. However, this mechanism has not been extensively studied in non-phagocytic cells where it apparently acts predominantly extracellularly rather than intracellularly as in phagocytes. These findings of viral inactivation by epithelial ROS production reveal an essential component of inducible epithelial resistance. Future investigations in the lab will include understanding the role of type III IFNs and inflammasome activation as possible additional anti-viral mechanisms utilized by Pam2-ODN treatment.

#### **Chapter 7: Discussion and Future Directions**

In this thesis project, we have demonstrated that therapeutic stimulation of the lung epithelium enhances mouse survival of acute SeV infections by reducing virus burden and attenuating host immunopathology. Further, Pam2-ODN treatment before or after viral clearance prevented the progression to SeV-induced chronic asthma by reducing the viral burden and reducing IL-33 produced by lung epithelial cells.

Our findings are potentially informative in the context of treating viral pneumonia in human subjects, including those suffering from lung injury associated with SARS-CoV-2 (Figure 20). Of note, the median period from SARS-CoV-2 exposure to respiratory distress is 9 to 13 days, identical to the period from viral inoculation to death from pneumonitis in this study of SeV pneumonia in mice [2]. Further, it was recently reported that dexamethasone treatment confers a survival advantage to COVID-19 requiring respiratory support and in those recruited after the first week of their illness [121]. This suggests a stage of disease dominated by immunopathology, rather than active viral replication, similar to our observation in the SeV model nine days after viral challenge. It will be interesting to test the effects of dexamethasone on CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell activity and host mortality in the SeV model.

Host survival of acute infections is the goal when defining immunity against infectious diseases. However, there are additional life-long host changes that can be life-threatening long after the host survives the infection. One such example is where respiratory viruses can induce molecular and structural changes in the lungs'

microenvironment leading to chronic asthma [4-6]. Therefore, the outcome of any interventional strategies against respiratory viral infections must not only be host survival but also inducing host tolerance by limiting the health impact caused by virus infections. In that regard, Pam2-ODN treatment of mice before viral challenge seems to be a reasonable approach to prevent the progression of virus-induced asthma. This approach relied heavily on host resistance of infection by limiting pathogen burden. However, we also tested the efficacy of Pam2-ODN in mitigating the SeV-induced asthma-like disease long after viral clearance from the lungs (thus relying on non-viral killing mechanisms). Very interestingly, we found reduced asthma-like features when mice were treated with Pam2-ODN 20 days after SeV infection, revealing the immunomodulatory capacity of Pam2-ODN treatment. Since lung epithelial IL-33 is essential for SeV-induced asthma, it was important to find the extent of IL-33 reduction in late Pam2-ODN treatment. The reduction in lung epithelial IL-33 in mice treated with Pam2-ODN on day +20 of SeV challenge (Figure 10), indicates that Pam2-ODN treatment perhaps directly limits the damage caused by viral infections at the epithelial level. However, other possible immunomodulatory mechanisms may play a role as well since we don't fully understand the mechanism of lung IL-33 production after an acute respiratory virus infection.

Several possible explanations for IL-33 reduction in our model may be inferred from prior literature on IL-33. IL-33 has been traditionally identified as a nuclear alarmin released because of cells underdoing necrosis during infections or other assaults [6, 9, 79, 94, 101]. Virus-led host inflammation and injury may lead to necrosis and as a result, IL-33 is released as a damage signal to initiate repair and

proliferative mechanisms in the lungs. The mice that survive the SeV infection begin to produce IL-33 from day 21 to 49 (Figure 8) (long after acute cell death events -Figure 3), possibly for an indefinite time. Indeed, when mouse lungs undergo repair, SeV-induced proliferation of lung epithelial cells and appearance of progenitor basal stem cells was observed on day 14 (after viral clearance) [122]. These basal stem cells continue to persist on day 49 of SeV infection and possibly long after that. Further, these basal stem cells are normally present in young mice, not abundantly found in adult mice, and function to restore homeostasis and give rise to type II alveolar epithelial cells [6, 9, 113, 122]. And, our finding that type II epithelial cells are the dominant source of IL-33 production during SeV infection might indicate that Pam2-ODN treatment can reprogram the transcriptional machinery in these epithelial basal stem cells to initiate a restorative epithelial cell fate that does not lead to injurious IL-33 production. The reprograming may occur at a transcriptional and/or epigenetic level where changes are persistent, long-lasting, and durable. It remains to be seen however, how the lung epithelial compartment is changed at the cellular and transcriptional level by Pam2-ODN treatment. Therefore, it can be broadly hypothesized that Pam2-ODN treatment in addition to inducing broad antimicrobial responses in the lungs, may also induce a favorable transcriptional program in the lung epithelium initiating reprogrammed cell repair and proliferation pathway to restore homeostasis in the lungs (indicative of host tolerance).

Indeed, prior investigations on transcriptomic changes in mouse lungs and isolated lung epithelial cells after Pam2-ODN revealed a flux of differentially expressed genes (DEGs) that may play a role in inducing a broad anti-microbial

resistance and/or disease tolerance upon a secondary assault [108]. If we combine the lung transcriptomic changes with chromatin mapping analysis, we could potentially find epigenetically poised genes that may have unrealized potential for disease tolerance or protective immune activity. The concept of realized and unrealized epigenetic potential was recently reported in detail in structural cells where low expression of immune active genes coupled with higher open chromatin marks suggested unrealized epigenetic potential which turned on after a systemic viral infection [123]. Similarly, in our model of Pam2-ODN pretreatment, we could hypothesize that the lung epithelial genes with an immune or protective function that are lowly expressed in homeostatic conditions may be epigenetically poised for higher expression upon subsequent infection. These immune function genes may be epigenetically pre-programmed for a rapid response to a variety of immunological challenges such as virus infection in the form of higher cytokine/chemokine production. It will be interesting to also study the effect of Pam2-ODN-induced epithelial ROS in inducing transcriptomic and epigenetic changes in the lungs for the rapid response upon a secondary assault. These are several lines of future investigation in the laboratory to better understand the broad protection afforded by Pam2-ODN treatment.

The discovery that skin epithelial basal stem cells can remember acute inflammation and insults to induce persistent and durable protection against secondary insults is remarkable supporting evidence to our anti-asthma investigations by Pam2-ODN treatment [124]. Therefore, another related mechanism could be that Pam2-ODN induced lung epithelial responses remain persistent and
durable for a long time due to epigenetic training and memory. The support for this hypothesis also comes from multiple studies of trained innate immunity in the hematopoietic system [24, 25, 27]. One could hypothesize that Pam2-ODN treatment before or after viral challenge can induce persisting memory in the lung epithelium of prior insults (virus challenge or Pam2-ODN treatment) that can lead to faster resolution and durability against secondary insults. Comprehensive studies to explore these hypotheses require the use of single-cell sequencing and screening of epigenetic and transcriptional changes in the lungs' epithelium after Pam2-ODN treatment. Further, structural cells such as endothelium and fibroblasts need to be investigated for their involvement in long-term memory since substantial evidence indicating their role in the regulation of systemic leukocyte immune response has now been gathered [123].

Another possible area of investigation is at the IL-33 and group 2 innate lymphoid cells (ILC2) axis. Epithelial IL-33 produced can activate lung dendritic cells and/or ILC2 to initiate a maladaptive type 2 immune response in the airways. The latter series of events may also be an important area of investigation to understand how targeting lung epithelial cells may redirect or reprogram the host leukocyte population to be less inflammatory or maladaptive, especially by the control of lung epithelial cytokines such as IL-33. Indeed, our lab has found that Pam2-ODN treatment also reduces eosinophilic inflammation and airway hyperreactivity in nonpathogenic models of asthma (unpublished data). Therefore, there is clear evidence of immunomodulation that may or may not use the same anti-microbial strategies

90

used to induce host resistance. Defining resistance and tolerance mechanisms by targeting the lungs' epithelial responses will be an area of future investigation.

Taken together, our findings provide mechanistic insights into the antiviral responses generated by the lung epithelium, prevention of host immunopathology, and asthma-like disease that may inform future therapeutics to target immunomodulation as a means to improve the outcomes of respiratory infections in vulnerable population.

## 1) Early stage - Immune boosting



## Figure 20: Strategies to improve the outcome of respiratory virus infections.

Two ways to enhance survival of respiratory virus infections – 1) By early stimulation of innate immunity which leads to epithelial ROS inactivating virus particles prior to internalization into epithelial targets, thus reducing viral replication and lung damage and in turn enhancing host survival. 2) By the suppression of host immune response after virus-induced inflammation in the lungs is established, thereby decreasing lung damage associated with host CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells and enhancing host survival. Figure created with BioRender.com.

## Bibliography

- 1. Fauci, A.S., H.C. Lane, and R.R. Redfield, *Covid-19 Navigating the Uncharted.* N Engl J Med, 2020. **382**(13): p. 1268-1269.
- 2. Gandhi, R.T., J.B. Lynch, and C. Del Rio, *Mild or Moderate Covid-19.* N Engl J Med, 2020.
- Xu, Z., L. Shi, Y. Wang, J. Zhang, L. Huang, C. Zhang, S. Liu, P. Zhao, H.
   Liu, L. Zhu, Y. Tai, C. Bai, T. Gao, J. Song, P. Xia, J. Dong, J. Zhao, and F.S.
   Wang, *Pathological findings of COVID-19 associated with acute respiratory distress syndrome*. Lancet Respir Med, 2020. 8(4): p. 420-422.
- Busse, W.W., R.F. Lemanske, Jr., and J.E. Gern, *Role of viral respiratory* infections in asthma and asthma exacerbations. Lancet, 2010. **376**(9743): p. 826-34.
- Folkerts, G., W.W. Busse, F.P. Nijkamp, R. Sorkness, and J.E. Gern, *Virus-induced airway hyperresponsiveness and asthma.* Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 1998. 157(6 Pt 1): p. 1708-20.
- Holtzman, M.J., D.E. Byers, J.A. Brett, A.C. Patel, E. Agapov, X. Jin, and K. Wu, *Linking acute infection to chronic lung disease. The role of IL-33expressing epithelial progenitor cells.* Ann Am Thorac Soc, 2014. **11 Suppl 5**: p. S287-91.
- Keeler, S.P., E.V. Agapov, M.E. Hinojosa, A.N. Letvin, K. Wu, and M.J. Holtzman, *Influenza A Virus Infection Causes Chronic Lung Disease Linked to Sites of Active Viral RNA Remnants.* J Immunol, 2018. **201**(8): p. 2354-2368.

- Kim, E.Y., J.T. Battaile, A.C. Patel, Y. You, E. Agapov, M.H. Grayson, L.A. Benoit, D.E. Byers, Y. Alevy, J. Tucker, S. Swanson, R. Tidwell, J.W. Tyner, J.D. Morton, M. Castro, D. Polineni, G.A. Patterson, R.A. Schwendener, J.D. Allard, G. Peltz, and M.J. Holtzman, *Persistent activation of an innate immune response translates respiratory viral infection into chronic lung disease.* Nat Med, 2008. **14**(6): p. 633-40.
- Byers, D.E., J. Alexander-Brett, A.C. Patel, E. Agapov, G. Dang-Vu, X. Jin, K. Wu, Y. You, Y. Alevy, J.P. Girard, T.S. Stappenbeck, G.A. Patterson, R.A. Pierce, S.L. Brody, and M.J. Holtzman, *Long-term IL-33-producing epithelial progenitor cells in chronic obstructive lung disease.* J Clin Invest, 2013.
   123(9): p. 3967-82.
- Holtzman, M.J., L.P. Shornick, M.H. Grayson, E.Y. Kim, J.W. Tyner, A.C. Patel, E. Agapov, and Y. Zhang, "*Hit-and-run*" effects of paramyxoviruses as a basis for chronic respiratory disease. Pediatr Infect Dis J, 2004. 23(11 Suppl): p. S235-45.
- 11. Oliver, B.G., P. Robinson, M. Peters, and J. Black, *Viral infections and asthma: an inflammatory interface?* Eur Respir J, 2014. **44**(6): p. 1666-81.
- 12. Olin, J.T. and M.E. Wechsler, *Asthma: pathogenesis and novel drugs for treatment.* BMJ, 2014. **349**: p. g5517.
- Shaw, D.E., R.H. Green, and P. Bradding, *Asthma exacerbations: prevention is better than cure.* Ther Clin Risk Manag, 2005. 1(4): p. 273-7.
- Ruuskanen, O., E. Lahti, L.C. Jennings, and D.R. Murdoch, *Viral pneumonia*. Lancet, 2011. **377**(9773): p. 1264-75.

- Burger, A.E. and E.N. Reither, *Monitoring receipt of seasonal influenza* vaccines with BRFSS and NHIS data: challenges and solutions. Vaccine, 2014. **32**(31): p. 3950-4.
- Eisenstein, M., *Towards a universal flu vaccine*. Nature, 2019. **573**(7774): p. S50-S52.
- Houser, K. and K. Subbarao, *Influenza vaccines: challenges and solutions*.
   Cell Host Microbe, 2015. **17**(3): p. 295-300.
- Molinari, N.A., I.R. Ortega-Sanchez, M.L. Messonnier, W.W. Thompson, P.M. Wortley, E. Weintraub, and C.B. Bridges, *The annual impact of seasonal influenza in the US: measuring disease burden and costs.* Vaccine, 2007.
   25(27): p. 5086-96.
- Wei, C.J., M.C. Crank, J. Shiver, B.S. Graham, J.R. Mascola, and G.J. Nabel, Next-generation influenza vaccines: opportunities and challenges. Nat Rev Drug Discov, 2020. 19(4): p. 239-252.
- Chen, J.R., Y.M. Liu, Y.C. Tseng, and C. Ma, *Better influenza vaccines: an industry perspective.* J Biomed Sci, 2020. 27(1): p. 33.
- 21. Netea, M.G., *Training innate immunity: the changing concept of immunological memory in innate host defence.* Eur J Clin Invest, 2013. 43(8):
   p. 881-4.
- Netea, M.G., J. Dominguez-Andres, L.B. Barreiro, T. Chavakis, M. Divangahi,
   E. Fuchs, L.A.B. Joosten, J.W.M. van der Meer, M.M. Mhlanga, W.J.M.
   Mulder, N.P. Riksen, A. Schlitzer, J.L. Schultze, C. Stabell Benn, J.C. Sun,

R.J. Xavier, and E. Latz, *Defining trained immunity and its role in health and disease.* Nat Rev Immunol, 2020. **20**(6): p. 375-388.

- van Tuijl, J., L.A.B. Joosten, M.G. Netea, S. Bekkering, and N.P. Riksen, Immunometabolism orchestrates training of innate immunity in atherosclerosis. Cardiovasc Res, 2019. 115(9): p. 1416-1424.
- 24. Netea, M.G. and L.A.B. Joosten, *Trained Immunity and Local Innate Immune Memory in the Lung.* Cell, 2018. **175**(6): p. 1463-1465.
- 25. Netea, M.G., J. Quintin, and J.W. van der Meer, *Trained immunity: a memory for innate host defense.* Cell Host Microbe, 2011. **9**(5): p. 355-61.
- Moorlag, S., N. Khan, B. Novakovic, E. Kaufmann, T. Jansen, R. van Crevel, M. Divangahi, and M.G. Netea, *beta-Glucan Induces Protective Trained Immunity against Mycobacterium tuberculosis Infection: A Key Role for IL-1.* Cell Rep, 2020. **31**(7): p. 107634.
- 27. Netea, M.G., L.A. Joosten, E. Latz, K.H. Mills, G. Natoli, H.G. Stunnenberg,
  L.A. O'Neill, and R.J. Xavier, *Trained immunity: A program of innate immune memory in health and disease.* Science, 2016. 352(6284): p. aaf1098.
- Kleinnijenhuis, J., J. Quintin, F. Preijers, L.A. Joosten, C. Jacobs, R.J. Xavier, J.W. van der Meer, R. van Crevel, and M.G. Netea, *BCG-induced trained immunity in NK cells: Role for non-specific protection to infection.* Clin Immunol, 2014. 155(2): p. 213-9.
- 29. Beaulieu, A.M., *Memory responses by natural killer cells*. J Leukoc Biol, 2018. **104**(6): p. 1087-1096.

- O'Sullivan, T.E., J.C. Sun, and L.L. Lanier, *Natural Killer Cell Memory*. Immunity, 2015. 43(4): p. 634-45.
- 31. Muccio, L., A. Bertaina, M. Falco, D. Pende, R. Meazza, M. Lopez-Botet, L. Moretta, F. Locatelli, A. Moretta, and M. Della Chiesa, *Analysis of memory-like natural killer cells in human cytomegalovirus-infected children undergoing alphabeta+T and B cell-depleted hematopoietic stem cell transplantation for hematological malignancies.* Haematologica, 2016. **101**(3): p. 371-81.
- 32. Hui, K.P.Y., M.C. Cheung, R. Perera, K.C. Ng, C.H.T. Bui, J.C.W. Ho, M.M.T. Ng, D.I.T. Kuok, K.C. Shih, S.W. Tsao, L.L.M. Poon, M. Peiris, J.M. Nicholls, and M.C.W. Chan, *Tropism, replication competence, and innate immune responses of the coronavirus SARS-CoV-2 in human respiratory tract and conjunctiva: an analysis in ex-vivo and in-vitro cultures.* Lancet Respir Med, 2020. **8**(7): p. 687-695.
- Ibricevic, A., A. Pekosz, M.J. Walter, C. Newby, J.T. Battaile, E.G. Brown,
   M.J. Holtzman, and S.L. Brody, *Influenza virus receptor specificity and cell tropism in mouse and human airway epithelial cells*. J Virol, 2006. 80(15): p. 7469-80.
- 34. Haywood, A.M. and B.P. Boyer, Sendai virus membrane fusion: time course and effect of temperature, pH, calcium, and receptor concentration.
  Biochemistry, 1982. 21(24): p. 6041-6.
- 35. Chen, X., S. Liu, M.U. Goraya, M. Maarouf, S. Huang, and J.L. Chen, *Host Immune Response to Influenza A Virus Infection.* Front Immunol, 2018. 9: p. 320.

- 36. Diamond, G., D. Legarda, and L.K. Ryan, *The innate immune response of the respiratory epithelium.* Immunol Rev, 2000. **173**: p. 27-38.
- Durbin, R.K., S.V. Kotenko, and J.E. Durbin, *Interferon induction and function at the mucosal surface.* Immunol Rev, 2013. 255(1): p. 25-39.
- Herold, S., C. Becker, K.M. Ridge, and G.R. Budinger, *Influenza virusinduced lung injury: pathogenesis and implications for treatment.* Eur Respir J, 2015. 45(5): p. 1463-78.
- Chua, R.L., S. Lukassen, S. Trump, B.P. Hennig, D. Wendisch, F. Pott, O. Debnath, L. Thurmann, F. Kurth, M.T. Volker, J. Kazmierski, B. Timmermann, S. Twardziok, S. Schneider, F. Machleidt, H. Muller-Redetzky, M. Maier, A. Krannich, S. Schmidt, F. Balzer, J. Liebig, J. Loske, N. Suttorp, J. Eils, N. Ishaque, U.G. Liebert, C. von Kalle, A. Hocke, M. Witzenrath, C. Goffinet, C. Drosten, S. Laudi, I. Lehmann, C. Conrad, L.E. Sander, and R. Eils, *COVID-19 severity correlates with airway epithelium-immune cell interactions identified by single-cell analysis.* Nat Biotechnol, 2020. 38(8): p. 970-979.
- Yoo, J.K., T.S. Kim, M.M. Hufford, and T.J. Braciale, Viral infection of the lung: host response and sequelae. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 2013. 132(6): p. 1263-76; quiz 1277.
- 41. Ardain, A., M.J. Marakalala, and A. Leslie, *Tissue-resident innate immunity in the lung.* Immunology, 2020. **159**(3): p. 245-256.
- Westphalen, K., G.A. Gusarova, M.N. Islam, M. Subramanian, T.S. Cohen,A.S. Prince, and J. Bhattacharya, Sessile alveolar macrophages

*communicate with alveolar epithelium to modulate immunity.* Nature, 2014. **506**(7489): p. 503-6.

- 43. Zhang, P., W.R. Summer, G.J. Bagby, and S. Nelson, *Innate immunity and pulmonary host defense*. Immunol Rev, 2000. **173**: p. 39-51.
- 44. Nikitina, E., I. Larionova, E. Choinzonov, and J. Kzhyshkowska, *Monocytes* and Macrophages as Viral Targets and Reservoirs. Int J Mol Sci, 2018. **19**(9).
- 45. Newton, A.H., A. Cardani, and T.J. Braciale, *The host immune response in respiratory virus infection: balancing virus clearance and immunopathology.*Semin Immunopathol, 2016. **38**(4): p. 471-82.
- He, W., C.J. Chen, C.E. Mullarkey, J.R. Hamilton, C.K. Wong, P.E. Leon,
  M.B. Uccellini, V. Chromikova, C. Henry, K.W. Hoffman, J.K. Lim, P.C.
  Wilson, M.S. Miller, F. Krammer, P. Palese, and G.S. Tan, *Alveolar macrophages are critical for broadly-reactive antibody-mediated protection against influenza A virus in mice.* Nat Commun, 2017. 8(1): p. 846.
- 47. van Rooijen, N. and E. van Kesteren-Hendrikx, "In vivo" depletion of macrophages by liposome-mediated "suicide". Methods Enzymol, 2003. 373:
   p. 3-16.
- Camp, J.V. and C.B. Jonsson, A Role for Neutrophils in Viral Respiratory Disease. Front Immunol, 2017. 8: p. 550.
- Tate, M.D., L.J. Ioannidis, B. Croker, L.E. Brown, A.G. Brooks, and P.C. Reading, *The role of neutrophils during mild and severe influenza virus infections of mice*. PLoS One, 2011. 6(3): p. e17618.

- Mortaz, E., S.D. Alipoor, I.M. Adcock, S. Mumby, and L. Koenderman, *Update* on Neutrophil Function in Severe Inflammation. Front Immunol, 2018. 9: p. 2171.
- 51. Lam, V.C. and L.L. Lanier, *NK cells in host responses to viral infections.* Curr Opin Immunol, 2017. **44**: p. 43-51.
- Pegram, H.J., D.M. Andrews, M.J. Smyth, P.K. Darcy, and M.H. Kershaw, Activating and inhibitory receptors of natural killer cells. Immunol Cell Biol, 2011. 89(2): p. 216-24.
- 53. Iwasaki, A., E.F. Foxman, and R.D. Molony, *Early local immune defences in the respiratory tract.* Nat Rev Immunol, 2017. **17**(1): p. 7-20.
- 54. Li, F., H. Zhu, R. Sun, H. Wei, and Z. Tian, *Natural killer cells are involved in acute lung immune injury caused by respiratory syncytial virus infection.* J Virol, 2012. **86**(4): p. 2251-8.
- 55. Guo, H., P. Kumar, and S. Malarkannan, *Evasion of natural killer cells by influenza virus.* J Leukoc Biol, 2011. **89**(2): p. 189-94.
- 56. Juno, J.A., Y. Keynan, and K.R. Fowke, *Invariant NKT cells: regulation and function during viral infection.* PLoS Pathog, 2012. **8**(8): p. e1002838.
- 57. Doherty, P.C., S.J. Turner, R.G. Webby, and P.G. Thomas, *Influenza and the challenge for immunology.* Nat Immunol, 2006. **7**(5): p. 449-55.
- 58. Iwasaki, A. and R. Medzhitov, *Regulation of adaptive immunity by the innate immune system.* Science, 2010. **327**(5963): p. 291-5.
- 59. Connors, T.J., T.M. Ravindranath, K.L. Bickham, C.L. Gordon, F. Zhang, B. Levin, J.S. Baird, and D.L. Farber, *Airway CD8(+) T Cells Are Associated with*

Lung Injury during Infant Viral Respiratory Tract Infection. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol, 2016. **54**(6): p. 822-30.

- Hou, S., P.C. Doherty, M. Zijlstra, R. Jaenisch, and J.M. Katz, *Delayed clearance of Sendai virus in mice lacking class I MHC-restricted CD8+ T cells.*J Immunol, 1992. **149**(4): p. 1319-25.
- Wang, Y., M. Lobigs, E. Lee, and A. Mullbacher, *CD8+ T cells mediate* recovery and immunopathology in West Nile virus encephalitis. J Virol, 2003.
   77(24): p. 13323-34.
- Duan, S. and P.G. Thomas, *Balancing Immune Protection and Immune Pathology by CD8(+) T-Cell Responses to Influenza Infection.* Front Immunol, 2016. **7**: p. 25.
- Schmidt, M.E., C.J. Knudson, S.M. Hartwig, L.L. Pewe, D.K. Meyerholz, R.A. Langlois, J.T. Harty, and S.M. Varga, *Memory CD8 T cells mediate severe immunopathology following respiratory syncytial virus infection.* PLoS Pathog, 2018. 14(1): p. e1006810.
- 64. Schmidt, M.E. and S.M. Varga, *Cytokines and CD8 T cell immunity during respiratory syncytial virus infection.* Cytokine, 2018.
- 65. Medzhitov, R., D.S. Schneider, and M.P. Soares, *Disease tolerance as a defense strategy.* Science, 2012. **335**(6071): p. 936-41.
- Schneider, D.S. and J.S. Ayres, *Two ways to survive infection: what resistance and tolerance can teach us about treating infectious diseases.* Nat Rev Immunol, 2008. 8(11): p. 889-95.

- 67. Divangahi, M., N. Khan, and E. Kaufmann, *Beyond Killing Mycobacterium tuberculosis: Disease Tolerance.* Front Immunol, 2018. **9**: p. 2976.
- King, I.L. and M. Divangahi, *Editorial: Evolving Mechanisms of Disease Tolerance.* Front Immunol, 2019. 10: p. 2974.
- Vareille, M., E. Kieninger, M.R. Edwards, and N. Regamey, *The airway* epithelium: soldier in the fight against respiratory viruses. Clin Microbiol Rev, 2011. 24(1): p. 210-29.
- 70. Whitsett, J.A. and T. Alenghat, *Respiratory epithelial cells orchestrate pulmonary innate immunity.* Nat Immunol, 2015. **16**(1): p. 27-35.
- Fvans, S.E., B.L. Scott, C.G. Clement, D.T. Larson, D. Kontoyiannis, R.E. Lewis, P.R. Lasala, J. Pawlik, J.W. Peterson, A.K. Chopra, G. Klimpel, G. Bowden, M. Hook, Y. Xu, M.J. Tuvim, and B.F. Dickey, *Stimulated innate resistance of lung epithelium protects mice broadly against bacteria and fungi.* Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol, 2010. 42(1): p. 40-50.
- Fvans, S.E., M.J. Tuvim, C.J. Fox, N. Sachdev, L. Gibiansky, and B.F.
  Dickey, *Inhaled innate immune ligands to prevent pneumonia.* Br J
  Pharmacol, 2011. 163(1): p. 195-206.
- 73. Evans, S.E., Y. Xu, M.J. Tuvim, and B.F. Dickey, *Inducible innate resistance of lung epithelium to infection.* Annu Rev Physiol, 2010. **72**: p. 413-35.
- 74. Nelson, S. and W.R. Summer, *Innate immunity, cytokines, and pulmonary host defense.* Infect Dis Clin North Am, 1998. **12**(3): p. 555-67, vii.
- 75. Kawasaki, T. and T. Kawai, *Toll-like receptor signaling pathways.* Front Immunol, 2014. **5**: p. 461.

- 76. O'Neill, L.A., D. Golenbock, and A.G. Bowie, *The history of Toll-like receptors redefining innate immunity.* Nat Rev Immunol, 2013. **13**(6): p. 453-60.
- 77. Weitnauer, M., V. Mijosek, and A.H. Dalpke, *Control of local immunity by airway epithelial cells.* Mucosal Immunol, 2016. **9**(2): p. 287-98.
- Invernizzi, R., C.M. Lloyd, and P.L. Molyneaux, *Respiratory microbiome and epithelial interactions shape immunity in the lungs.* Immunology, 2020.
   160(2): p. 171-182.
- 79. Lambrecht, B.N. and H. Hammad, *The airway epithelium in asthma*. Nat Med, 2012. 18(5): p. 684-92.
- Mifsud, E.J., A.C. Tan, and D.C. Jackson, *TLR Agonists as Modulators of the* Innate Immune Response and Their Potential as Agents Against Infectious Disease. Front Immunol, 2014. 5: p. 79.
- 81. McNab, F., K. Mayer-Barber, A. Sher, A. Wack, and A. O'Garra, *Type I interferons in infectious disease*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2015. **15**(2): p. 87-103.
- Pillai, P.S., R.D. Molony, K. Martinod, H. Dong, I.K. Pang, M.C. Tal, A.G.
   Solis, P. Bielecki, S. Mohanty, M. Trentalange, R.J. Homer, R.A. Flavell, D.D.
   Wagner, R.R. Montgomery, A.C. Shaw, P. Staeheli, and A. Iwasaki, *Mx1* reveals innate pathways to antiviral resistance and lethal influenza disease.
   Science, 2016. **352**(6284): p. 463-6.
- Sadler, A.J. and B.R. Williams, *Interferon-inducible antiviral effectors*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2008. 8(7): p. 559-68.

- 84. Major, J., S. Crotta, M. Llorian, T.M. McCabe, H.H. Gad, S.L. Priestnall, R. Hartmann, and A. Wack, *Type I and III interferons disrupt lung epithelial repair during recovery from viral infection.* Science, 2020.
- Schneider, W.M., M.D. Chevillotte, and C.M. Rice, *Interferon-stimulated genes: a complex web of host defenses.* Annu Rev Immunol, 2014. **32**: p. 513-45.
- Wells, A.I. and C.B. Coyne, *Type III Interferons in Antiviral Defenses at Barrier Surfaces*. Trends Immunol, 2018. **39**(10): p. 848-858.
- Majer, O., C. Bourgeois, F. Zwolanek, C. Lassnig, D. Kerjaschki, M. Mack, M. Muller, and K. Kuchler, *Type I interferons promote fatal immunopathology by regulating inflammatory monocytes and neutrophils during Candida infections.*PLoS Pathog, 2012. 8(7): p. e1002811.
- Abais, J.M., M. Xia, Y. Zhang, K.M. Boini, and P.L. Li, *Redox regulation of NLRP3 inflammasomes: ROS as trigger or effector?* Antioxid Redox Signal, 2015. 22(13): p. 1111-29.
- Adler, K.B., V.L. Kinula, N. Akley, J. Lee, L.A. Cohn, and J.D. Crapo, Inflammatory mediators and the generation and release of reactive oxygen species by airway epithelium in vitro. Chest, 1992. 101(3 Suppl): p. 53S-54S.
- 90. Filomeni, G., D. De Zio, and F. Cecconi, Oxidative stress and autophagy: the clash between damage and metabolic needs. Cell Death Differ, 2015. 22(3):
  p. 377-88.
- Martin, L.D., T.M. Krunkosky, J.A. Dye, B.M. Fischer, N.F. Jiang, L.G.
   Rochelle, N.J. Akley, K.L. Dreher, and K.B. Adler, *The role of reactive oxygen*

and nitrogen species in the response of airway epithelium to particulates. Environ Health Perspect, 1997. **105 Suppl 5**: p. 1301-7.

- 92. Paiva, C.N. and M.T. Bozza, *Are reactive oxygen species always detrimental to pathogens?* Antioxid Redox Signal, 2014. **20**(6): p. 1000-37.
- Reshi, M.L., Y.C. Su, and J.R. Hong, *RNA Viruses: ROS-Mediated Cell Death.* Int J Cell Biol, 2014. 2014: p. 467452.
- 94. Halim, T.Y., C.A. Steer, L. Matha, M.J. Gold, I. Martinez-Gonzalez, K.M. McNagny, A.N. McKenzie, and F. Takei, *Group 2 innate lymphoid cells are critical for the initiation of adaptive T helper 2 cell-mediated allergic lung inflammation.* Immunity, 2014. **40**(3): p. 425-35.
- Lambrecht, B.N. and H. Hammad, *Biology of lung dendritic cells at the origin of asthma.* Immunity, 2009. **31**(3): p. 412-24.
- Lambrecht, B.N. and H. Hammad, *The immunology of asthma*. Nat Immunol, 2015. 16(1): p. 45-56.
- 97. Plantinga, M., M. Guilliams, M. Vanheerswynghels, K. Deswarte, F. Branco-Madeira, W. Toussaint, L. Vanhoutte, K. Neyt, N. Killeen, B. Malissen, H. Hammad, and B.N. Lambrecht, *Conventional and monocyte-derived CD11b*(+) *dendritic cells initiate and maintain T helper 2 cell-mediated immunity to house dust mite allergen.* Immunity, 2013. **38**(2): p. 322-35.
- 98. van Rijt, L.S., S. Jung, A. Kleinjan, N. Vos, M. Willart, C. Duez, H.C.
  Hoogsteden, and B.N. Lambrecht, *In vivo depletion of lung CD11c+ dendritic cells during allergen challenge abrogates the characteristic features of asthma.* J Exp Med, 2005. 201(6): p. 981-91.

- Hammad, H. and B.N. Lambrecht, *Dendritic cells and epithelial cells: linking innate and adaptive immunity in asthma.* Nat Rev Immunol, 2008. 8(3): p. 193-204.
- 100. Lambrecht, B.N. and H. Hammad, Lung dendritic cells in respiratory viral infection and asthma: from protection to immunopathology. Annu Rev Immunol, 2012. 30: p. 243-70.
- Lambrecht, B.N. and H. Hammad, *Dendritic cell and epithelial cell interactions* at the origin of murine asthma. Ann Am Thorac Soc, 2014. **11 Suppl 5**: p. S236-43.
- 102. Cleaver, J.O., D. You, D.R. Michaud, F.A. Pruneda, M.M. Juarez, J. Zhang, P.M. Weill, R. Adachi, L. Gong, S.J. Moghaddam, M.E. Poynter, M.J. Tuvim, and S.E. Evans, *Lung epithelial cells are essential effectors of inducible resistance to pneumonia*. Mucosal Immunol, 2014. **7**(1): p. 78-88.
- 103. Duggan, J.M., D. You, J.O. Cleaver, D.T. Larson, R.J. Garza, F.A. Guzman Pruneda, M.J. Tuvim, J. Zhang, B.F. Dickey, and S.E. Evans, Synergistic interactions of TLR2/6 and TLR9 induce a high level of resistance to lung infection in mice. J Immunol, 2011. 186(10): p. 5916-26.
- 104. Sorensen, L.N., L.S. Reinert, L. Malmgaard, C. Bartholdy, A.R. Thomsen, and S.R. Paludan, *TLR2 and TLR9 synergistically control herpes simplex virus infection in the brain.* J Immunol, 2008. **181**(12): p. 8604-12.
- 105. Chang, Y.J., M.S. Wu, J.T. Lin, B.S. Sheu, T. Muta, H. Inoue, and C.C. Chen, Induction of cyclooxygenase-2 overexpression in human gastric epithelial

cells by Helicobacter pylori involves TLR2/TLR9 and c-Src-dependent nuclear factor-kappaB activation. Mol Pharmacol, 2004. **66**(6): p. 1465-77.

- 106. Bafica, A., C.A. Scanga, C.G. Feng, C. Leifer, A. Cheever, and A. Sher, *TLR9* regulates *Th1* responses and cooperates with *TLR2* in mediating optimal resistance to Mycobacterium tuberculosis. J Exp Med, 2005. **202**(12): p. 1715-24.
- 107. Kirkpatrick, C.T., Y. Wang, M.M. Leiva Juarez, P. Shivshankar, J. Pantaleon Garcia, A.K. Plumer, V.V. Kulkarni, H.H. Ware, F. Gulraiz, M.A. Chavez Cavasos, G. Martinez Zayes, S. Wali, A.P. Rice, H. Liu, J.M. Tour, W.K.A. Sikkema, A.S. Cruz Solbes, K.A. Youker, M.J. Tuvim, B.F. Dickey, and S.E. Evans, *Inducible Lung Epithelial Resistance Requires Multisource Reactive Oxygen Species Generation To Protect against Viral Infections*. MBio, 2018. **9**(3).
- 108. Tuvim, M.J., B.E. Gilbert, B.F. Dickey, and S.E. Evans, Synergistic TLR2/6 and TLR9 activation protects mice against lethal influenza pneumonia. PLoS One, 2012. 7(1): p. e30596.
- 109. Ware, H.H., V.V. Kulkarni, Y. Wang, J. Pantaleon Garcia, M. Leiva Juarez,
  C.T. Kirkpatrick, S. Wali, S. Syed, A.D. Kontoyiannis, W.K.A. Sikkema, J.M.
  Tour, and S.E. Evans, *Inducible lung epithelial resistance requires multisource reactive oxygen species generation to protect against bacterial infections.* PLoS One, 2019. 14(2): p. e0208216.
- 110. Goldblatt, D.L., J.R. Flores, G. Valverde Ha, A.M. Jaramillo, S. Tkachman,C.T. Kirkpatrick, S. Wali, B. Hernandez, D.E. Ost, B.L. Scott, J. Chen, S.E.

Evans, M.J. Tuvim, and B.F. Dickey, *Inducible epithelial resistance against acute Sendai virus infection prevents chronic asthma-like lung disease in mice.* Br J Pharmacol, 2020. **177**(10): p. 2256-2273.

- 111. Nakagami, Y., S. Favoreto, Jr., G. Zhen, S.W. Park, L.T. Nguyenvu, D.A. Kuperman, G.M. Dolganov, X. Huang, H.A. Boushey, P.C. Avila, and D.J. Erle, *The epithelial anion transporter pendrin is induced by allergy and rhinovirus infection, regulates airway surface liquid, and increases airway reactivity and inflammation in an asthma model.* J Immunol, 2008. **181**(3): p. 2203-10.
- 112. Alfaro, V.Y., D.L. Goldblatt, G.R. Valverde, M.F. Munsell, L.J. Quinton, A.K. Walker, R. Dantzer, A. Varadhachary, B.L. Scott, S.E. Evans, M.J. Tuvim, and B.F. Dickey, *Safety, tolerability, and biomarkers of the treatment of mice with aerosolized Toll-like receptor ligands.* Front Pharmacol, 2014. **5**: p. 8.
- 113. Hines, E.A., R.J. Szakaly, N. Leng, A.T. Webster, J.M. Verheyden, A.J. Lashua, C. Kendziorski, L.A. Rosenthal, J.E. Gern, R.L. Sorkness, X. Sun, and R.F. Lemanske, Jr., *Comparison of temporal transcriptomic profiles from immature lungs of two rat strains reveals a viral response signature associated with chronic lung dysfunction.* PLoS One, 2014. **9**(12): p. e112997.
- 114. Wali, S., J.R. Flores, A.M. Jaramillo, D.L. Goldblatt, J. Pantaleón García, M.J. Tuvim, B.F. Dickey, and S.E. Evans, *Immune modulation to improve survival of respiratory virus infections in mice.* bioRxiv, 2020: p. 2020.04.16.045054.

- 115. Sanders, C.J., P. Vogel, J.L. McClaren, R. Bajracharya, P.C. Doherty, and P.G. Thomas, *Compromised respiratory function in lethal influenza infection is characterized by the depletion of type I alveolar epithelial cells beyond threshold levels.* Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol, 2013. **304**(7): p. L481-8.
- 116. Balraam, K.V.V., A. Sidhu, and V. Srinivas, *Interesting post-mortem findings in a H1N1 influenza-positive pneumonia patient.* Autops Case Rep, 2019.
  9(2): p. e2018079.
- 117. Bruder, D., A. Srikiatkhachorn, and R.I. Enelow, *Cellular immunity and lung injury in respiratory virus infection.* Viral Immunol, 2006. **19**(2): p. 147-55.
- 118. Florescu, D.F. and A.C. Kalil, *The complex link between influenza and severe sepsis*. Virulence, 2014. **5**(1): p. 137-42.
- Richards, C.D., L. Izakelian, A. Dubey, G. Zhang, S. Wong, K. Kwofie, A.
   Qureshi, and F. Botelho, *Regulation of IL-33 by Oncostatin M in Mouse Lung Epithelial Cells.* Mediators Inflamm, 2016. **2016**: p. 9858374.
- 120. Oczypok, E.A., T.N. Perkins, and T.D. Oury, *All the "RAGE" in lung disease: The receptor for advanced glycation endproducts (RAGE) is a major mediator of pulmonary inflammatory responses.* Paediatr Respir Rev, 2017. 23: p. 40-49.
- Group, R.C., P. Horby, W.S. Lim, J.R. Emberson, M. Mafham, J.L. Bell, L.
   Linsell, N. Staplin, C. Brightling, A. Ustianowski, E. Elmahi, B. Prudon, C.
   Green, T. Felton, D. Chadwick, K. Rege, C. Fegan, L.C. Chappell, S.N. Faust,
   T. Jaki, K. Jeffery, A. Montgomery, K. Rowan, E. Juszczak, J.K. Baillie, R.

Haynes, and M.J. Landray, *Dexamethasone in Hospitalized Patients with Covid-19 - Preliminary Report.* N Engl J Med, 2020.

- Cain, M.P., B.J. Hernandez, and J. Chen, *Quantitative single-cell* interactomes in normal and virus-infected mouse lungs. Dis Model Mech, 2020. 13(6).
- Krausgruber, T., N. Fortelny, V. Fife-Gernedl, M. Senekowitsch, L.C.
   Schuster, A. Lercher, A. Nemc, C. Schmidl, A.F. Rendeiro, A. Bergthaler, and
   C. Bock, *Structural cells are key regulators of organ-specific immune responses*. Nature, 2020. 583(7815): p. 296-302.
- 124. Naik, S., S.B. Larsen, N.C. Gomez, K. Alaverdyan, A. Sendoel, S. Yuan, L. Polak, A. Kulukian, S. Chai, and E. Fuchs, *Inflammatory memory sensitizes skin epithelial stem cells to tissue damage.* Nature, 2017. **550**(7677): p. 475-480.

Shradha Wali is originally from the South-west region of India. She pursued her Bachelor of Engineering in PES Institute of Technology (PESIT) in Bangalore, India. This was followed by a research-intensive master's thesis in the laboratory of Dr. Bernard Arulanandam at the University of Texas at San Antonio from 2011-2014. She then matriculated to the University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center UTHealth Science Center Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences (GSBS) in 2015.